Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: March 5, 2017 ACCEPTED: April 5, 2017 PUBLISHED: April 13, 2017

The Odd story of α' -corrections

Walter H. Baron,^{*a,b*} José J. Fernández-Melgarejo,^{*c,d*} Diego Marqués^{*e*} and Carmen A. Nuñez^{*e,f*}

^aInstituto de Física La Plata (CONICET-UNLP),

La Plata, Buenos Aires, Argentina

^bDepartamento de Física, Universidad Nacional de La Plata,

Buenos Aires, Argentina

- ^c Yukawa Institute for Theoretical Physics, Kyoto University, Kyoto 606-8502, Japan
- ^dDepartamento de Física, Universidad de Murcia, E-30100 Murcia, Spain
- ^eInstituto de Astronomía y Física del Espacio (IAFE-CONICET-UBA), Ciudad Universitaria, Buenos Aires, Argentina
- ^f Departamento de Física, FCEyN, Universidad de Buenos Aires, Ciudad Universitaria, Buenos Aires, Argentina E-mail: wbaron@fisica.unlp.edu.ar, josejuan@yukawa.kyoto-u.ac.jp,

diegomarques@iafe.uba.ar, carmen@iafe.uba.ar

ABSTRACT: The α' -deformed frame-like Double Field Theory (DFT) is a T-duality and gauge invariant extension of DFT in which generalized Green-Schwarz transformations provide a gauge principle that fixes the higher-derivative corrections. It includes all the first order α' -corrections of the bosonic and heterotic string low energy effective actions and of the Hohm-Siegel-Zwiebach α' -geometry. Here we gauge this theory and parameterize it in terms of a frame, a two-form, a dilaton, gauge vectors and scalar fields. This leads to a unified framework that extends the previous construction by including all duality constrained interactions in generic (gauged/super)gravity effective field theories in arbitrary number of dimensions, to first order in α' .

KEYWORDS: Flux compactifications, Supergravity Models, Superstrings and Heterotic Strings

ARXIV EPRINT: 1702.05489



Contents

1	Introduction	1
2	α' -corrections in gauged double field theory	4
	2.1 Generalized fields, projectors and fluxes	4
	2.2 Generalized Green-Schwarz transformations	6
	2.3 Gauge invariant action	7
3	lpha'-corrections in gauged supergravity	8
	3.1 Parameterization and choice of section	9
	3.2 Gauge transformations and field redefinitions	11
	3.3 The action	12
	3.4 The bosonic string	16
	3.5 The heterotic string	17
	3.6 Higher-derivative half-maximal gauged supergravity	18
4	lpha'-deformations of the moduli space	20
5	Outlook and concluding remarks	23
\mathbf{A}	Conventions and definitions	25
	A.1 Diffeomorphisms	25
	A.2 External Lorentz transformations	26
	A.3 Gauge transformations	27
	A.4 Internal double-Lorentz transformations	28
	A.5 Green-Schwarz and Chern-Simons	29
в	Lowest order action, EOMs and field redefinitions	30
С	Some technical details	31
	C.1 Simplifying the action	31
	C.2 The α' -corrections to the scalar potential	34

JHEP04 (2017)078

1 Introduction

Double Field Theory (DFT) [1, 2]–[3–6] reformulates the two-derivative universal gravitational sector of string theory in such a way that T-duality symmetry can be anticipated before dimensional reduction (for reviews see [7–9]). The field has been remarkably active in the last years and much progress has been achieved in several directions: supersymmetrization [10, 11], extensions that include heterotic [12] and type II theories [13, 14], U-duality invariance (Exceptional Field Theory) [15–22], understanding duality covariant geometries [23–27], non-geometry [28–32], finite gauge transformations [33–39], solution generating techniques [40–42], gauge symmetry enhancement and massive winding sector [43, 44], etc. The list continues, and most certainly the framework and its applications will further expand in the coming years. In this paper we will focus on two remarkable aspects of DFT: generalized Scherk-Schwarz compactifications and α' -corrections. Let us first discuss them separately.

Generalized Scherk-Schwarz (GSS) compactifications of DFT lead to lower-dimensional gauged supergravities [45, 46]. The information on the compact space (typically a Tfold [47] or a double twisted torus) is encoded in a generalized twist matrix, in terms of which the fluxes can be spelled out. The procedure neatly and efficiently leads to half-maximal gauged supergravities expressed in the embedding tensor formalism [48–50]. The advantage of the approach is that, unlike the standard Scherk-Schwarz (SS) procedure [51, 52], the parent theory is duality invariant and the duality symmetry is preserved all along, without the need to reorganize the degrees of freedom in the effective action into duality multiplets. Moreover, it was shown in [53] that the result of a GSS compactification of DFT is effectively equivalent to simply gauging the theory and parameterizing the generalized fields in terms of the degrees of freedom of the lower dimensional theory. In addition, the frame or flux formulation of DFT [1, 2, 54, 55] allows to define the so-called generalized fluxes, which contain all the covariant field strengths of the effective theory upon compactification. Then, the compactification procedure is notably simplified in this formulation, as it offers all the covariant tensors of the theory, even before the effective action is computed. Furthermore, it is possible in this context to relax the strong constraint of DFT in such a way that all possible duality orbits of gaugings are reached, including the non-geometric ones [56]. Important work on GSS compactifications can be found in [57-77].

Another fruitful research direction in DFT points to the understanding of the way in which duality constrains higher-derivative corrections. Since duality covariance must remain unbroken, one seeks for consistent higher-derivative deformations of the gauge transformations, i.e. deformations that close while keeping the constraints of the theory invariant. The deformations allowed by the generalized metric formulation of DFT turn out to be highly restrictive [78, 79], leaving the α' -geometry of Hohm, Siegel and Zwiebach (HSZ) [80]–[81–87] as the unique possibility. This theory is interesting as it is the only known theory that is exactly and manifestly duality invariant and exactly gauge invariant. Instead, deformations that contain the first order α' -corrections of the bosonic and heterotic string low energy effective actions are allowed in the frame formalism [1, 2, 54, 55]. Actually, a two parameter family of consistent deformations that interpolate among the four-derivative terms of the bosonic and heterotic strings and of the HSZ theory was considered in [88]. Alternative approaches for the first order α' -corrections in this context can be found in [89–93].

The aim of this paper is to merge these two frameworks, the GSS compactifications and the higher-derivative deformations of DFT, into a gauged α' -deformed frame-like DFT. The outcome of this fusion captures all theories containing up to four derivative terms of the metric coupled to a two-form, a dilaton, gauge and scalar fields, constrained by T-duality symmetry. The universe of such theories includes (but is not restricted to) the effective field theories of the closed bosonic string in 26 dimensions, heterotic strings in 10 dimensions (including non Abelian gauge vectors that were not considered in [88]), and lower dimensional half-maximal gauged supergravities. An interesting aspect of the construction is that the duality group and gauge symmetries completely fix the theory to first order in α' (up to the choice of dimension, interpolating parameters and gauge group), leading to an action that is manifestly invariant under all symmetries, in particular the internal duality group (the subgroup of the original duality group that is preserved in the compactification). Let us note that computing such theories from standard SS compactifications of, say, the first order heterotic string effective action, would be a highly non-trivial task: not only the degrees of freedom would have to be repackaged into duality multiplets, but this would also require non-covariant field redefinitions. These complications are tractable and easily circumvented in our approach.

Let us add some words on the potential applications and relevance of our results. Gauged supergravities are the effective lower dimensional field theories that arise from supersymmetry preserving flux compactifications of string theory. Already to lowest order in a derivative expansion, the gaugings lift partially or totally the degeneracy in moduli space, inducing mass terms for scalar and vector fields, and in many cases produce spontaneous supersymmetry breaking. The rich structure of the scalar potential may also induce an effective cosmological constant or determine the dynamics of an inflaton field whose evolution could govern the expansion of the early universe. However, geometric compactifications of two-derivative supergravities are plagued with no-go theorems that prevent many of these nice features from happening, and one is typically led to consider non-geometric compactifications or stringy corrections. Unfortunately, even the leading order corrections to gauged supergravities remain largely unknown. Among our contributions, in this paper we determine the leading order α' -corrections to half-maximal gauged supergravities in arbitrary number of dimensions. We especially examine the corrections to the scalar potential and also perform a preliminary analysis on how the deformations affect the vacuum structure in some simple cases.

The paper is organized as follows. Section 2 reviews some basic aspects of the framelike formalism of DFT, and the α' -deformations considered in [88]. The generalized Green-Schwarz transformations are displayed, together with the gauge invariant action. The new result contained in this section is the gauging of the local generalized diffeomorphisms. In section 3 we solve the section constraints and present the required parameterizations. This allows to compute the deformed gauge transformations of the components of the generalized fields, and to find the non-covariant field redefinitions to connect with the gauge covariant fields (the frame, two-form, dilaton, gauge and scalar fields). Then, the action is evaluated for these gauge covariant degrees of freedom, and we show how to relate it to the low energy effective actions of the bosonic and heterotic strings and to half-maximal gauged supergravities. Section 4 is dedicated to explore the corrections to the scalar potential and their effects on the structure of the vacuum. Finally, we conclude in section 5. All the conventions are displayed in appendix A, which we recommend to visit before reading section 3. The lowest order action, its equations of motion and their relation to covariant first order field redefinitions can be found in appendix B and appendix C contains some technical details of the calculations.

2 α' -corrections in gauged double field theory

We begin by reviewing the (gauged) frame-like formulation of DFT [1, 2, 54, 55]. We then show how to deform the theory through the generalized Green-Schwarz transformations of [88].

2.1 Generalized fields, projectors and fluxes

The frame-like DFT action is invariant under global $G = O(D, D + N|\mathbb{R})$ transformations, local double-Lorentz $H = O(D-1, 1|\mathbb{R}) \times O(1, D-1+N|\mathbb{R})$ transformations, and infinitesimal generalized diffeomorphisms generated by a generalized Lie derivative $\widehat{\mathcal{L}}$. A constant symmetric and invertible *G*-invariant metric η_{MN} raises and lowers the indices that are rotated by *G* (which we label $M, N, \dots = 1, \dots, 2D+N$). In addition, there are two constant symmetric and invertible *H*-invariant metrics η_{AB} and \mathcal{H}_{AB} . The former is used to raise and lower the indices that are rotated by *H* (which we label $A, B, \dots, K = 1, \dots, 2D+N$), and the latter is constrained to satisfy

$$\mathcal{H}_A{}^C \mathcal{H}_C{}^B = \delta^B_A \ . \tag{2.1}$$

The three metrics η_{MN} , η_{AB} and \mathcal{H}_{AB} are invariant under the action of $\widehat{\mathcal{L}}$, G and H.

The theory is defined on a double space, in which derivatives ∂_M transform in the fundamental representation of G. However, a strong constraint

$$\partial_M \partial^M \dots = 0, \qquad \partial_M \dots \ \partial^M \dots = 0, \qquad (2.2)$$

restricts the coordinate dependence of fields and gauge parameters, the dots representing arbitrary products of them. The strong constraint is duality invariant, and has the interesting feature that even if its solutions spontaneously break the symmetry, there is no need to specify a particular solution so duality invariance can be maintained. The generalized Lie derivative is generated by an infinitesimal generalized parameter ξ^M that transforms in the fundamental representation of G, and H-transformations are generated by an infinitesimal parameter Λ_A^B which is constrained by the fact that η_{AB} and \mathcal{H}_{AB} must be H-invariant

$$\delta_{\Lambda}\eta_{AB} = 2\Lambda_{(AB)} = 0, \qquad \delta_{\Lambda}\mathcal{H}_{AB} = 2\mathcal{H}_{C(A}\Lambda^{C}{}_{B)} = 0.$$
(2.3)

The fields of the theory are a generalized frame $E_M{}^A$ and a generalized dilaton d. The generalized frame is constrained to relate the metric η_{AB} with η_{MN} , and allows to define a generalized metric \mathcal{H}_{MN} from \mathcal{H}_{AB}

$$\eta_{MN} = E_M{}^A \eta_{AB} E_N{}^B, \qquad \mathcal{H}_{MN} = E_M{}^A \mathcal{H}_{AB} E_N{}^B.$$
(2.4)

In general $E_M{}^A$ converts *G*-indices into *H*-indices and vice versa. As a result of (2.1), the generalized metric is constrained to be *G*-valued

$$\mathcal{H}_M{}^P \mathcal{H}_P{}^N = \delta_M^N . \tag{2.5}$$

Since the metrics \mathcal{H}_{AB} and \mathcal{H}_{MN} are constrained by (2.1) and (2.5), one can define the following projectors

$$P = \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta - \mathcal{H} \right) , \qquad \bar{P} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta + \mathcal{H} \right) , \qquad (2.6)$$

which satisfy the following identities

$$P^2 = P$$
, $\bar{P}^2 = \bar{P}$, $P\bar{P} = \bar{P}P = 0$. (2.7)

Another useful identity is

$$P_M{}^N E_N{}^A = E_M{}^B P_B{}^A, \qquad \bar{P}_M{}^N E_N{}^A = E_M{}^B \bar{P}_B{}^A.$$
 (2.8)

We will use the barred-index notation to denote projections

$$P_M{}^N V_N = V_{\underline{M}}, \qquad \bar{P}_M{}^N V_N = V_{\overline{M}}, \qquad (2.9)$$

and the following convention for (anti-)symmetrization of barred-indices

$$V_{(\underline{M}}W_{\overline{N})} = \frac{1}{2} \left(V_{\underline{M}}W_{\overline{N}} + V_{\underline{N}}W_{\overline{M}} \right) , \qquad V_{[\underline{M}}W_{\overline{N}]} = \frac{1}{2} \left(V_{\underline{M}}W_{\overline{N}} - V_{\underline{N}}W_{\overline{M}} \right) , \qquad (2.10)$$

i.e., only the indices are exchanged and not the bars.

DFT admits deformations in terms of so-called fluxes or gaugings f_{MNP} [12], a set of constants that satisfy linear and quadratic constraints

$$f_{MNP} = f_{[MNP]}, \quad f_{[MN}{}^R f_{P]R}{}^Q = 0.$$
 (2.11)

In the presence of these deformations, consistency of the theory requires, apart form the strong constraint (2.2), the following additional constraint to further restrict the coordinate dependence of fields and gauge parameters

$$f_{MN}{}^P \partial_P \dots = 0 . (2.12)$$

This prevents the fields and gauge parameters to depend on coordinates oriented along the directions that are gauged. The gaugings explicitly break the G-invariance, unless they are allowed to transform as spurionic G-tensors.

Important objects in the frame-like or flux-formulation of DFT are the generalized fluxes

$$\mathcal{F}_{ABC} = 3\partial_{[A}E^{N}{}_{B}E^{P}{}_{C]}\eta_{NP} + f_{MNP}E^{M}{}_{A}E^{N}{}_{B}E^{P}{}_{C},$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{A} = 2\partial_{A}d - \partial_{B}E_{MA}E^{MB},$$
 (2.13)

and the following projections take a predominant role in the α' -deformed theory

$$\mathcal{F}_{MAB}^{(-)} = \mathcal{F}_{\overline{M}\underline{AB}} = \bar{P}_M{}^N E_N{}^C \mathcal{F}_{CDE} P_A{}^D P_B{}^E ,$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{MAB}^{(+)} = \mathcal{F}_{\underline{M}\overline{AB}} = P_M{}^N E_N{}^C \mathcal{F}_{CDE} \bar{P}_A{}^D \bar{P}_B{}^E .$$
(2.14)

2.2 Generalized Green-Schwarz transformations

The generalized dilaton and frame transform under generalized diffeomorphisms and H-transformations as follows

$$\delta d = \xi^P \partial_P d - \frac{1}{2} \partial_P \xi^P \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \delta e^{-2d} = \partial_P \left(\xi^P e^{-2d}\right), \tag{2.15}$$

$$\delta E_M{}^A = \widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi} E_M{}^A + \delta_{\Lambda} E_M{}^A + \widetilde{\delta}_{\Lambda} E_M{}^A \,, \tag{2.16}$$

where the generalized Lie derivative governing infinitesimal generalized diffeomorphisms is given by

$$\widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi} E_M{}^A = \xi^P \partial_P E_M{}^A + \left(\partial_M \xi^P - \partial^P \xi_M\right) E_P{}^A + f_{MP}{}^Q \xi^P E_Q{}^A, \qquad (2.17)$$

and H-transformations split into double-Lorentz transformations

$$\delta_{\Lambda} E_M{}^A = E_M{}^B \Lambda_B{}^A, \qquad (2.18)$$

and a first order in α' generalized Green-Schwarz transformation [88]

$$\widetilde{\delta}_{\Lambda} E_M{}^A = \left(a \,\partial_{[\underline{M}} \Lambda_C{}^B \,\mathcal{F}_{\overline{N}]B}^{(-) C} - b \,\partial_{[\overline{M}} \Lambda_C{}^B \,\mathcal{F}_{\underline{N}]B}^{(+) C}\right) E^{NA} \,, \tag{2.19}$$

where the parameters (a, b) are both of $\mathcal{O}(\alpha')$. Note that the P and \overline{P} projections involved in both terms are opposite to each other, so a and b interpolate between generalized Green-Schwarz transformations with respect to the two different factors of the H-group. The fact that there are two free parameters (a, b) implies that we will end with a two-parameter family of theories. Choosing an appropriate parameterization, it was shown in [88] that the cases $(a, b) = (-\alpha', 0)$ and $(a, b) = (-\alpha', -\alpha')$ correspond to the heterotic and bosonic strings respectively. These cases will be discussed in more detail in the forthcoming sections. The case $(a, b) = (-\alpha', \alpha')$ reproduces the HSZ theory which contains no Riemann squared terms and the first order contributions are given only by Chern-Simons corrections to the curvature of the two-form.

For the generalized metric these transformations imply

$$\delta \mathcal{H}_{MN} = \widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi} \mathcal{H}_{MN} + \widetilde{\delta}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{H}_{MN} , \qquad (2.20)$$

with

$$\widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi}\mathcal{H}_{MN} = \xi^{P}\partial_{P}\mathcal{H}_{MN} + 2\left(\partial_{(M}\xi^{P} - \partial^{P}\xi_{(M}))\mathcal{H}_{N)P} - 2f_{P(M}{}^{Q}\mathcal{H}_{N)Q}\xi^{P}\right), \qquad (2.21)$$

and

$$\widetilde{\delta}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{H}_{MN} = 2a \,\partial_{(\underline{M}} \Lambda_A{}^B \,\mathcal{F}_{\overline{N})B}^{(-)A} + 2b \,\partial_{(\overline{M}} \Lambda_A{}^B \,\mathcal{F}_{\underline{N})B}^{(+)A} \,. \tag{2.22}$$

Regarding the generalized fluxes, to lowest order in α' they transform as

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{ABC} = \xi^P \partial_P \mathcal{F}_{ABC} - 3 \left(\partial_{[A} \Lambda_{BC]} + \Lambda_{[A}{}^D \mathcal{F}_{BC]D} \right) , \qquad (2.23)$$

which implies that the projected generalized fluxes transform as connections to lowest order

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(-)B} = \widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi} \mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(-)B} - \partial_{\overline{M}} \Lambda_{\underline{A}}{}^{\underline{B}} + \mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(-)C} \Lambda_{C}{}^{B} - \Lambda_{A}{}^{C} \mathcal{F}_{MC}^{(-)B},$$

$$\delta \mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(+)B} = \widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi} \mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(+)B} - \partial_{\underline{M}} \Lambda_{\overline{A}}{}^{\overline{B}} + \mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(+)C} \Lambda_{C}{}^{B} - \Lambda_{A}{}^{C} \mathcal{F}_{MC}^{(+)B}, \qquad (2.24)$$

with

$$\widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi}\mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(\pm)B} = \xi^{P}\partial_{P}\mathcal{F}_{MA}^{(\pm)B} + \left(\partial_{M}\xi^{P} - \partial^{P}\xi_{M}\right)\mathcal{F}_{PA}^{(\pm)B} + f_{MP}{}^{Q}\xi^{P}\mathcal{F}_{QA}^{(\pm)B} .$$
(2.25)

The above transformations preserve the constraints on the generalized fields (2.1)–(2.5), and also close to first order in α'

$$\left[\delta_{(\xi_1,\Lambda_1)}, \delta_{(\xi_2,\Lambda_2)}\right] = \delta_{(\xi_{21},\Lambda_{21})}, \qquad (2.26)$$

where the "brackets" are given by

$$\xi_{12}^{M} = [\xi_{1}, \xi_{2}]_{(C_{f})}^{M} - \frac{a}{2}\Lambda_{[1\underline{A}}{}^{\underline{B}}\partial^{M}\Lambda_{2]\underline{B}}{}^{\underline{A}} + \frac{b}{2}\Lambda_{[1\overline{A}}{}^{\overline{B}}\partial^{M}\Lambda_{2]\overline{B}}{}^{\overline{A}}, \qquad (2.27)$$

$$\Lambda_{12AB} = 2\xi_{[1}^{P}\partial_{P}\Lambda_{2]AB} - 2\Lambda_{[1A}{}^{C}\Lambda_{2]CB} + a\,\partial_{[\overline{A}}\Lambda_{1}^{\overline{CD}}\partial_{\overline{B}]}\Lambda_{2\underline{DC}} + a\,\partial_{[\underline{A}}\Lambda_{1}^{\overline{CD}}\partial_{\underline{B}]}\Lambda_{2\underline{DC}} - b\,\partial_{[\underline{A}}\Lambda_{1}^{\overline{CD}}\partial_{\overline{B}]}\Lambda_{2\overline{DC}}, \qquad (2.28)$$

and the C_f -bracket is defined as [12]

$$[\xi_1, \xi_2]^M_{(C_f)} = 2\xi^P_{[1}\partial_P\xi^M_{2]} - \xi^P_{[1}\partial^M\xi_{2]P} + f_{PQ}{}^M\xi^P_1\xi^Q_2 .$$
(2.29)

2.3 Gauge invariant action

We now have all the ingredients to construct a gauge-invariant action to first order in α' . It can be written as

$$S = \int dX e^{-2d} \left(\mathcal{R} + a \,\mathcal{R}^{(-)} + b \,\mathcal{R}^{(+)} \right) \,, \tag{2.30}$$

where \mathcal{R} is of course defined in the same way as in the zeroth order DFT action [3–6]

$$\mathcal{R} = 4\mathcal{H}^{MN}\partial_{MN}d - \partial_{MN}\mathcal{H}^{MN} - 4\mathcal{H}^{MN}\partial_Md\partial_Nd + 4\partial_M\mathcal{H}^{MN}\partial_Nd + \frac{1}{8}\mathcal{H}^{MN}\partial_M\mathcal{H}^{KL}\partial_N\mathcal{H}_{KL} - \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{H}^{MN}\partial_M\mathcal{H}^{KL}\partial_K\mathcal{H}_{NL} .$$
(2.31)

Alternatively, the generalized Ricci scalar can also be written in terms of generalized fluxes [46]

$$\mathcal{R} = (2\partial_A \mathcal{F}_B - \mathcal{F}_A \mathcal{F}_B)(\mathcal{H}^{AB} - \eta^{AB}) - \frac{1}{4} \mathcal{F}_{AC}{}^D \mathcal{F}_{BD}{}^C \mathcal{H}^{AB} - \frac{1}{12} \mathcal{F}_{AB}{}^C \mathcal{F}_{DE}{}^F \mathcal{H}^{AD} \mathcal{H}^{BE} \mathcal{H}_{CF} - \frac{1}{6} \mathcal{F}_{ABC} \mathcal{F}^{ABC} .$$
(2.32)

While \mathcal{R} is a scalar under generalized diffeomorphisms, it fails to be gauge invariant under the generalized Green-Schwarz transformations (2.22). Then, additional contributions to the Lagrangian (which must also transform as scalars under generalized diffeomorphisms) need to be considered to compensate for this failure. The generalized Green-Schwarz transformations then constitute a gauge principle that requires and fixes the form of the α' -corrections. The required additional first-order corrections are given by

$$\mathcal{R}^{(-)} = \partial_A \partial_B \mathcal{F}_{CD\,E} \ \mathcal{F}_{FGH} \left(-P^{CF} P^{D\,G} \bar{P}^{AE} \bar{P}^{BH} - P^{CF} P^{D\,G} \bar{P}^{AH} \bar{P}^{BE} \right) + \partial_A \mathcal{F}_{BCD} \ \partial_E \mathcal{F}_{FGH} \left(\frac{1}{2} P^{AE} P^{BF} P^{CG} \bar{P}^{D\,H} - P^{BF} P^{CG} \bar{P}^{AD} \bar{P}^{EH} \right)$$

$$\begin{split} &-\frac{1}{2} P^{BF} P^{CG} \bar{P}^{AE} \bar{P}^{DH} \right) + \left(2 \,\partial_A \mathcal{F}_B - \mathcal{F}_A \mathcal{F}_B \right) \mathcal{F}_{CD\,E} \mathcal{F}_{FGH} P^{CF} P^{D\,G} \bar{P}^{AE} \bar{P}^{BH} \\ &+ \partial_A \mathcal{F}_{BCD} \,\mathcal{F}_{FGH} \mathcal{F}_E \left(2 \,P^{BF} P^{CG} \bar{P}^{AD} \,\bar{P}^{EH} + 2 \,P^{BF} P^{CG} \bar{P}^{AH} \bar{P}^{D\,E} \right) \\ &+ \partial_A \mathcal{F}_{BCD} \,\mathcal{F}_{EFG} \mathcal{F}_{HIJ} \left(- P^{AE} P^{BH} P^{CI} \bar{P}^{D\,F} \bar{P}^{GJ} \\ &- 4 \,P^{BE} P^{CH} P^{FI} \bar{P}^{AG} \bar{P}^{D\,J} + P^{BE} P^{CF} \bar{P}^{AH} \bar{P}^{D\,I} \bar{P}^{GJ} \right) \\ &+ \mathcal{F}_{ABC} \mathcal{F}_{D\,EF} \mathcal{F}_{GHI} \mathcal{F}_{JKL} \left(P^{AD} P^{BG} P^{EJ} P^{HK} \bar{P}^{CL} \bar{P}^{FI} \\ &- P^{AD} P^{BG} P^{EJ} P^{HK} \bar{P}^{CF} \bar{P}^{IL} + P^{AD} P^{BE} P^{GJ} \bar{P}^{CH} \bar{P}^{FK} \bar{P}^{IL} \\ &+ \frac{4}{3} \,P^{AD} \,P^{BG} P^{EH} \bar{P}^{CJ} \bar{P}^{FK} \bar{P}^{IL} \right), \end{split}$$

and $\mathcal{R}^{(+)}$ can be easily obtained from this through the substitution $\mathcal{R}^{(+)} = \mathcal{R}^{(-)}[P \leftrightarrow \bar{P}]$. The ungauged limit of this action reduces to that in [88].

The three contributions to the Lagrangian \mathcal{R} and $\mathcal{R}^{(\pm)}$ are generalized diffeomorphism scalars (modulo the constraints (2.2) and (2.12)), and the full Lagrangian is *H*-invariant to first order in α'

$$\delta\left(\mathcal{R} + a\mathcal{R}^{(-)} + b\mathcal{R}^{(+)}\right) = \widehat{\mathcal{L}}_{\xi}\left(\mathcal{R} + a\mathcal{R}^{(-)} + b\mathcal{R}^{(+)}\right) .$$
(2.33)

In fact, one can show that the anomalous Lorentz behaviour $\widetilde{\delta}_{\Lambda} \mathcal{R}$ is exactly cancelled by $\delta_{\Lambda} \left(a \mathcal{R}^{(-)} + b \mathcal{R}^{(+)} \right)$. Notice also that $\widetilde{\delta}_{\Lambda} \left(a \mathcal{R}^{(-)} + b \mathcal{R}^{(+)} \right)$ is of higher order, and must then not be considered in this computation. We conclude that the action (2.30) is exactly invariant under G and $\widehat{\mathcal{L}}$ symmetries, and H-invariant to $\mathcal{O}(\alpha')$.

3 α' -corrections in gauged supergravity

So far our construction has been general: we have assumed neither a parameterization of the generalized fields nor a solution to the strong constraint (2.2). Here we give the parameterizations required to make contact with theories of gravity coupled to a twoform, a dilaton, gauge vectors and scalar fields. We have chosen the duality group and its pseudo-compact subgroup to be

$$G = O(D, D + N | \mathbb{R}), \qquad (3.1)$$

$$H = O(D - 1, 1|\mathbb{R}) \times O(1, D - 1 + N|\mathbb{R}) .$$
(3.2)

We now assume a splitting of the form D = n + d, such that the *G*-indices split as $V^M = (V_\mu, V^\mu, V^m)$ and the *H*-indices split as $V^A = (V_a, V^a, V^\alpha)$, where $\mu, a = 1, \ldots, n$ (external) and $m, \alpha = 1, \ldots, 2d + N$ (internal). This splitting spontaneously breaks *G* and *H* into external and internal parts

$$G \to G_e \times G_i, \qquad H \to H_e \times H_i$$
, (3.3)

where

$$G_e = O(n, n | \mathbb{R}), \qquad (3.4)$$

$$G_i = O(d, d+N|\mathbb{R}), \qquad (3.5)$$

$$H_e = O(n-1, 1|\mathbb{R}) \times O(1, n-1|\mathbb{R}), \qquad (3.6)$$

$$H_i = O(d|\mathbb{R}) \times O(d+N|\mathbb{R}) .$$
(3.7)

Then, the *G*-vector V^M contains a G_e -vector (V_μ, V^μ) and a G_i -vector V^m , and the *H*-vector V^A contains a H_e -vector (V_a, V^a) and a H_i -vector V^{α} .

Under this decomposition, the degrees of freedom can be parameterized as follows

$$\dim(G/H) = D(D+N) = \frac{n(n+1)}{2} + \frac{n(n-1)}{2} + n(2d+N) + d(d+N)$$
$$\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu} \qquad \tilde{B}_{\mu\nu} \qquad \tilde{A}_{\mu}^{\ m} \qquad \tilde{\Phi}_{m}^{\ \alpha} \quad (3.8)$$

where $\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu}$ is symmetric and invertible, $\tilde{B}_{\mu\nu}$ is antisymmetric, and $\tilde{\Phi}_m{}^{\alpha}$ parameterizes the coset G_i/H_i .

3.1 Parameterization and choice of section

The matrices η_{AB} , \mathcal{H}_{AB} and η_{MN} are taken to be

$$\eta_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \delta_b^a & 0 \\ \delta_a^b & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \kappa_{\alpha\beta} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \mathcal{H}_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} g^{ab} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & g_{ab} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & M_{\alpha\beta} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \eta_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \delta_{\nu}^{\mu} & 0 \\ \delta_{\nu}^{\nu} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \kappa_{mn} \end{pmatrix}, \quad (3.9)$$

where g_{ab} is the flat Minkowski metric in the external space, $\kappa_{\alpha\beta}$ and $M_{\alpha\beta}$ are the two H_i -invariant matrices, and κ_{mn} is the G_i invariant metric. Internal G_i and H_i -indices are raised and lowered with κ_{mn} and $\kappa_{\alpha\beta}$ respectively. The gaugings are chosen to be non-vanishing only in the internal directions

$$f_{MNP} = \begin{cases} f_{mnp} & \text{if } (M, N, P) = (m, n, p) \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.10)

For the f_{mnp} gaugings, the linear and quadratic constraints (2.11) straightforwardly translate into

$$f_{mnp} = f_{[mnp]}, \quad f_{[mn}{}^r f_{p]r}{}^q = 0.$$
 (3.11)

A natural solution to the constraints (2.2) and (2.12) is

$$\partial_M = (\tilde{\partial}^{\mu}, \partial_{\mu}, \partial_m) = (0, \partial_{\mu}, 0) , \qquad (3.12)$$

so the fields will only depend on the X^{μ} coordinates of the *n*-dimensional external space.

The generalized frame is parameterized as follows

$$E_M{}^A = \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{e}_a{}^\mu & 0 & 0\\ -\widetilde{e}_a{}^\rho \widetilde{C}_{\rho\mu} & \widetilde{e}_\mu{}^a & \widetilde{A}_\mu{}^p \widetilde{\Phi}_p{}^\alpha\\ -\widetilde{e}_a{}^\rho \widetilde{A}_{\rho m} & 0 & \widetilde{\Phi}_m{}^\alpha \end{pmatrix} .$$
(3.13)

Here $\tilde{e}_{\mu}{}^{a}$ is the frame for $\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu} = \tilde{e}_{\mu}{}^{a}g_{ab}\tilde{e}_{\nu}{}^{b}$, and $\tilde{e}_{a}{}^{\mu} = g_{ab}\tilde{g}^{\mu\nu}\tilde{e}_{\nu}{}^{b}$ is the inverse frame. They satisfy the identities $\tilde{e}_{\mu}{}^{a}\tilde{e}_{a}{}^{\nu} = \delta^{\nu}_{\mu}$ and $\tilde{e}_{a}{}^{\mu}\tilde{e}_{\mu}{}^{b} = \delta^{b}_{a}$. Also, we have defined

$$\widetilde{C}_{\mu\nu} = \widetilde{B}_{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2} \widetilde{A}_{\mu}{}^{m} \widetilde{A}_{\nu m} . \qquad (3.14)$$

The parameterization of the generalized metric that follows from the above choices is

$$\mathcal{H}_{MN} = \begin{pmatrix} \widetilde{g}^{\mu\nu} & -\widetilde{g}^{\mu\rho}\widetilde{C}_{\rho\nu} & -\widetilde{g}^{\mu\rho}\widetilde{A}_{\rho n} \\ -\widetilde{g}^{\nu\rho}\widetilde{C}_{\rho\mu} & \widetilde{g}_{\mu\nu} + \widetilde{C}_{\rho\mu}\widetilde{C}_{\sigma\nu}\widetilde{g}^{\rho\sigma} + \widetilde{A}_{\mu}{}^{p}\widetilde{M}_{pq}\widetilde{A}_{\nu}{}^{q} & \widetilde{C}_{\rho\mu}\widetilde{g}^{\rho\sigma}\widetilde{A}_{\sigma n} + \widetilde{A}_{\mu}{}^{p}\widetilde{M}_{pn} \\ -\widetilde{g}^{\nu\rho}\widetilde{A}_{\rho m} & \widetilde{C}_{\rho\nu}\widetilde{g}^{\rho\sigma}\widetilde{A}_{\sigma m} + \widetilde{A}_{\nu}{}^{p}\widetilde{M}_{mp} & \widetilde{M}_{mn} + \widetilde{A}_{\rho m}\widetilde{g}^{\rho\sigma}\widetilde{A}_{\sigma n} \end{pmatrix},$$

$$(3.15)$$

where we have defined the internal (scalar) matrix $\widetilde{M}_{mn} = \widetilde{\Phi}_m{}^{\alpha}M_{\alpha\beta}\widetilde{\Phi}_n{}^{\beta}$, which is symmetric and G_i -valued $\widetilde{M}_m{}^p\widetilde{M}_p{}^n = \delta_m^n$. We also define the inverse internal frame as $\widetilde{\Phi}_{\alpha}{}^m = \kappa_{\alpha\beta}\kappa^{mn}\widetilde{\Phi}_n{}^{\beta}$, which satisfies $\widetilde{\Phi}_m{}^{\alpha}\widetilde{\Phi}_{\alpha}{}^n = \delta_m^n$ and $\widetilde{\Phi}_{\alpha}{}^m\widetilde{\Phi}_m{}^{\beta} = \delta_{\alpha}^{\beta}$.

The parameterization of the generalized dilaton is given by

$$e^{-2d} = \sqrt{-\tilde{g}}e^{-2\tilde{\phi}} . \tag{3.16}$$

We finally turn to the parameterization of the gauge parameters ξ^M and Λ_{AB}

$$\xi^{M} = (\xi_{\mu}, \xi^{\mu}, \lambda^{m}) , \quad \Lambda_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \Lambda^{a}{}_{b} & 0 \\ \Lambda_{a}{}^{b} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \Lambda_{\alpha\beta} \end{pmatrix} .$$
(3.17)

Note that the choice of parameterization of the generalized frame assumes a gauge-fixing of the external double-Lorentz transformations to the diagonal part corresponding to the standard single Lorentz transformations parameterized here by Λ_{ab} . On the other hand, $\Lambda_{\alpha\beta}$ are the infinitesimal parameters that generate H_i -transformations.

We have put a tilde on top of all the fields because, due to the generalized Green-Schwarz transformation, these components receive α' -correction corrections in their gauge transformations, and then they are related to the corresponding gauge covariant fields in supergravity through first order in α' Lorentz non-covariant field redefinitions. Of course, to lowest order, these fields are precisely the corresponding fields in gauged supergravity, which we will denote without tildes. We then expect an expansion of the form

$$\widetilde{e}_{\mu}{}^{a} = e_{\mu}{}^{a} + \mathcal{O}(\alpha'), \qquad \qquad \widetilde{B}_{\mu\nu} = B_{\mu\nu} + \mathcal{O}(\alpha'), \qquad \qquad \widetilde{\phi} = \phi + \mathcal{O}(\alpha') \widetilde{A}_{\mu}{}^{m} = A_{\mu}{}^{m} + \mathcal{O}(\alpha'), \qquad \qquad \widetilde{\Phi}_{m}{}^{\alpha} = \Phi_{m}{}^{\alpha} + \mathcal{O}(\alpha') .$$
(3.18)

We now introduce expressions for the generalized fluxes. To lighten the notation, we remove the tildes from the fields, so strictly speaking the following identities only hold to lowest order. The exact expressions are simply recovered by reinstalling tildes on all fields

$$\mathcal{F}_{abc} = -e_a{}^{\mu}e_b{}^{\nu}e_c{}^{\rho}H_{\mu\nu\rho}\,,\tag{3.19}$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{ab}{}^{c} = -2e_{[a}{}^{\mu}\omega_{\mu b]}{}^{c}, \qquad (3.20)$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{ab\alpha} = -\Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m}e_{a}{}^{\mu}e_{b}{}^{\nu}F_{\mu\nu m}\,,\tag{3.21}$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{a\alpha\beta} = -e_a{}^{\mu}\omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}\,,\tag{3.22}$$

$$\mathcal{F}_{\alpha\beta\gamma} = \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m}\Phi_{\beta}{}^{n}\Phi_{\gamma}{}^{p}f_{mnp}, \qquad (3.23)$$

$$\mathcal{F}_a = 2e_a{}^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}\phi + e_b{}^{\mu}\omega_{\mu a}{}^b . \tag{3.24}$$

All these quantities are defined in appendix A.

Given that $\kappa_{\alpha\beta}$ raises and lowers the H_i -indices, and that $M_{\alpha}{}^{\gamma}M_{\gamma}{}^{\beta} = \delta^{\beta}_{\alpha}$, it follows that one can define projectors as before

$$P_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\kappa_{\alpha\beta} - M_{\alpha\beta} \right) , \qquad \bar{P}_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\kappa_{\alpha\beta} + M_{\alpha\beta} \right) , \qquad (3.25)$$

in analogy with (2.6), that satisfy relations equivalent to (2.7). It is also convenient to define projected H_i -indices $\alpha = \underline{\alpha} + \overline{\alpha}$ as follows

$$P_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}V_{\beta} = V_{\underline{\alpha}}, \quad \bar{P}_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}V_{\beta} = V_{\overline{\alpha}}.$$
 (3.26)

3.2 Gauge transformations and field redefinitions

Let us now explore how the tilded fields $\tilde{g}_{\mu\nu}$, $\tilde{B}_{\mu\nu}$, $\tilde{\phi}$, $\tilde{A}_{\mu}{}^m$ and \tilde{M}_{mn} transform under (2.15)–(2.16). Implementing the parameterization of the previous subsection we find

$$\delta \widetilde{g}_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi} \widetilde{g}_{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2} \left(a \omega_{(\mu}^{(-)\alpha\beta} + b \omega_{(\mu}^{(+)\alpha\beta}) \partial_{\nu} \Lambda_{\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2} \left(a \omega_{(\mu}^{(-)ab} + b \omega_{(\mu}^{(+)ab}) \partial_{\nu} \Lambda_{ab}, (3.27) \right) \\ \delta \widetilde{A}_{\mu}^{\ m} = L_{\xi} \widetilde{A}_{\mu}^{\ m} + \partial_{\mu} \lambda^{m} + f_{pq}^{\ m} \lambda^{p} \widetilde{A}_{\mu}^{\ q} - \frac{1}{2} \left(a \mathcal{F}^{\underline{\alpha}\underline{\beta}\overline{\gamma}} - b \mathcal{F}^{\overline{\alpha}\overline{\beta}\underline{\gamma}} \right) \Phi_{\gamma}^{\ m} \partial_{\mu} \Lambda_{\alpha\beta} \\ + \frac{1}{4} \left(a \mathcal{F}^{ab\overline{\alpha}} + b \mathcal{F}^{ab\underline{\alpha}} \right) \Phi_{\alpha}^{\ m} \partial_{\mu} \Lambda_{ab}, \qquad (3.28)$$

$$\delta \widetilde{B}_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi} \widetilde{B}_{\mu\nu} + 2\partial_{[\mu}\xi_{\nu]} + \widetilde{A}_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu]}\lambda_{m} - \frac{1}{2} \left(a\omega_{[\mu}^{(-)\alpha\beta} - b\omega_{[\mu}^{(+)\alpha\beta} \right) \partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{2} \left(a\omega_{[\mu}^{(-)ab} - b\omega_{[\mu}^{(+)ab} \right) \partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{ab} + \frac{1}{2} \left(a\mathcal{F}^{\underline{\alpha}\underline{\beta}\overline{\gamma}} - b\mathcal{F}^{\overline{\alpha}\overline{\beta}\underline{\gamma}} \right) \Phi_{\gamma m}A_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{4} \left(a\mathcal{F}^{ab\overline{\alpha}} + b\mathcal{F}^{ab\underline{\alpha}} \right) \Phi_{\alpha m}A_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{ab} , \qquad (3.29)$$

$$\delta \widetilde{M}_{mn} = L_{\xi} \widetilde{M}_{mn} - 2f_{p(m}{}^{q} \widetilde{M}_{n)q} \lambda^{p}, \qquad (3.30)$$

$$\delta\widetilde{\phi} = L_{\xi}\widetilde{\phi} + \frac{1}{4}\widetilde{g}^{\mu\nu}\left(\delta - L_{\xi}\right)\widetilde{g}_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (3.31)$$

where all these quantities are defined in (3.21)-(3.23) and in appendix A.

We now search for field redefinitions that eliminate the highest possible number of higher-order terms -i.e. terms that are weighted with a or b- in the above gauge transformations. We find that defining

$$\widetilde{g}_{\mu\nu} = g_{\mu\nu} + \frac{a}{4}\omega_{\mu}^{(-)ab}\omega_{\mu ab}^{(-)} + \frac{b}{4}\omega_{\mu}^{(+)ab}\omega_{\mu ab}^{(+)} + \frac{a}{4}\omega_{\mu}^{(-)\alpha\beta}\omega_{\nu\alpha\beta}^{(-)} + \frac{b}{4}\omega_{\mu}^{(+)\alpha\beta}\omega_{\nu\alpha\beta}^{(+)}, \quad (3.32)$$

$$\widetilde{A}_{\mu}{}^{m} = A_{\mu}{}^{m} + \frac{a}{4} \mathcal{F}_{ab}{}^{\overline{\alpha}} \omega_{\mu}^{(-)ab} \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m} + \frac{b}{4} \mathcal{F}_{ab}{}^{\underline{\alpha}} \omega_{\mu}^{(+)ab} \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m} - \frac{a}{2} \mathcal{F}^{\alpha\beta\overline{\gamma}} \omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}^{(-)} \Phi_{\gamma}{}^{m} + \frac{b}{2} \mathcal{F}^{\alpha\beta\underline{\gamma}} \omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}^{(+)} \Phi_{\gamma}{}^{m}, \qquad (3.33)$$

$$\widetilde{B}_{\mu\nu} = B_{\mu\nu} + \widetilde{A}_{[\mu}{}^m A_{\nu]m}, \qquad (3.34)$$

$$M_{mn} = M_{mn} \,, \tag{3.35}$$

$$\widetilde{\phi} = \phi + \frac{1}{4} \ln \frac{\widetilde{g}}{g}, \qquad (3.36)$$

leads to the reduced transformations

$$\delta g_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi} g_{\mu\nu} \,, \tag{3.37}$$

$$\delta A_{\mu}{}^{m} = L_{\xi} A_{\mu}{}^{m} + \partial_{\mu} \lambda^{m} + f_{pq}{}^{m} \lambda^{p} A_{\mu}{}^{q}, \qquad (3.38)$$

$$\delta B_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi} B_{\mu\nu} + 2\partial_{[\mu}\xi_{\nu]} + A_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu]}\lambda_{m} - \frac{1}{2} \left(a\omega_{[\mu}^{(-)\alpha\beta} - b\omega_{[\mu}^{(+)\alpha\beta} \right) \partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{\alpha\beta} ,$$

$$\frac{1}{2} \left((-)ab_{\mu\nu} - (-)ab_{\mu\nu} - (-)ab_{\mu\nu} \right) \partial_{\mu} + (-)ab_{\mu\nu} - (-)ab_$$

$$-\frac{1}{2} \left(a \omega_{[\mu}^{(-)ab} - b \omega_{[\mu}^{(+)ab} \right) \partial_{\nu]} \Lambda_{ab} , \qquad (3.39)$$

$$\delta M_{mn} = L_{\xi} M_{mn} - 2 f_{p(m}{}^q M_{n)q} \lambda^p , \qquad (3.40)$$

$$\delta \phi = L_{\xi} \phi . \qquad (3.41)$$

$$\delta\phi = L_{\xi}\phi \ . \tag{3.41}$$

We then see that the non-standard Lorentz transformations of the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$, gauge fields $A_{\mu}{}^{m}$, scalars M_{mn} and dilaton ϕ can be totally removed. Unsurprisingly, it turns out to be impossible to remove the dependence on a and b from the transformation of the two-form. If a = b = 0, the above would be the standard gauge transformations of all fields, where ξ^{μ} are vectors that parameterize the infinitesimal general coordinate transformations, ξ_{μ} are one-forms that generate the gauge transformations of the two-form $B_{\mu\nu}$, and λ^m are the infinitesimal parameters of the gauge transformation of the vectors $A_{\mu}{}^{m}$ and scalars M_{mn} . Note that already to lowest order, we find that the gauge parameters λ^m generate a Green-Schwarz transformation of the two-form [99]. The additional terms in the transformation of $B_{\mu\nu}$ are also of this form, but with respect to external $H_e(\Lambda_{ab})$ and internal $H_i(\Lambda_{\alpha\beta})$ Lorentz transformations. The corresponding connections are the torsionful Lorentz spin connections $\omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}^{(\pm)}$, and the internal double-Lorentz spin connections $\omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}^{(\pm)}$. These deformations induce corrections to the three-form field strength

$$\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} = H_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2}a\Omega^{(e,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{3}{2}b\Omega^{(e,+)}_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2}a\Omega^{(i,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{3}{2}b\Omega^{(i,+)}_{\mu\nu\rho}, \qquad (3.42)$$

in terms of the external $\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho}^{(e,\pm)}$ and internal $\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho}^{(i,\pm)}$ Chern-Simons three-forms defined in appendix A.

3.3The action

At this stage we have all the information required to write an action in terms of the components of the generalized fields. Now we carry out the following procedure: we introduce the parameterizations of the generalized fluxes (3.19)-(3.24) and flat matrices (3.9) into the action (2.30), we expand to first order in α' , and finally we perform the field redefinitions (3.32)–(3.36). The result is a complicated action whose internal and external Lorentz invariance is not manifest (but certainly a symmetry). Then some work must be done in order to bring it to a form where all the gauge symmetries are manifest. The final result is given by

$$S = \int d^{n} X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left[R + 4\nabla_{\mu} \nabla^{\mu} \phi - 4\nabla_{\mu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi - \frac{1}{12} \widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} \widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu}{}^{m} F^{\mu\nu n} M_{mn} + \frac{1}{8} \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla^{\mu} M^{mn} - V_{0} + \gamma^{(-)} L^{(-)} + \gamma^{(+)} L^{(+)} \right].$$
(3.43)

The first two lines in this expression correspond to the standard form of (gauged/halfmaximal super) gravity coupled to a two-form, gauge vectors and scalar fields. The only difference is that the three-form field strength $\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ receives α' -corrections through the external and internal Lorentz Chern-Simons terms (3.42). The lowest order scalar potential takes the standard form

$$V_0 = \frac{1}{12} f_{mp}{}^r f_{nq}{}^s M^{mn} M^{pq} M_{rs} + \frac{1}{4} f_{mp}{}^q f_{nq}{}^p M^{mn} + \frac{1}{6} f_{mnp} f^{mnp} .$$
(3.44)

Then, the first two lines were expected and in fact could have been easily anticipated by taking into account that this is an effective action of a G-invariant DFT, plus the fact that the gauge transformations of the two-form are now deformed to first order in α' by the Green-Schwarz transformations (3.39).

The new piece of information here are the two terms in the last line of (3.43). For convenience we have redefined the parameters a and b as follows

$$\gamma^{(\pm)} = -\frac{a \pm b}{2} \ . \tag{3.45}$$

These factors contain a huge number of terms and for that reason we have used Cadabra software [106] in this and other computations. The explicit expressions for $L^{(\pm)}$, written in a form that makes all the gauge symmetries manifest, are

$$\begin{split} L^{(-)} &= \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu}{}^{\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} \nabla_{\sigma} F_{\nu \epsilon m} \left(g^{\mu \rho} g^{\sigma \epsilon} + g^{\mu \sigma} g^{\rho \epsilon} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{8} \nabla_{\mu} F_{\nu \rho}{}^{m} \nabla_{\sigma} F_{\gamma \epsilon m} \left(2 g^{\mu \nu} g^{\rho \gamma} g^{\sigma \epsilon} - g^{\mu \sigma} g^{\nu \gamma} g^{\rho \epsilon} \right) - \frac{1}{2} \nabla_{\mu} \widehat{H}_{\nu \rho \sigma} R^{\mu \nu \rho \sigma} \\ &+ \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu \nu}{}^{m} F_{\rho \sigma m} R_{\gamma \epsilon \delta \lambda} \left(g^{\mu \gamma} g^{\nu \delta} g^{\rho \epsilon} g^{\sigma \lambda} - g^{\mu \gamma} g^{\nu \epsilon} g^{\rho \delta} g^{\sigma \lambda} + g^{\mu \rho} g^{\nu \gamma} g^{\sigma \delta} g^{\epsilon \lambda} \right) \\ &+ F_{\mu \nu}{}^{m} F^{\mu}{}_{\rho m} \nabla^{\nu} \nabla^{\rho} \phi - \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu \nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F_{\sigma \gamma n} \widehat{H}^{\mu \gamma}{}_{\delta} M^{mn} \left(g^{\nu \sigma} g^{\delta \rho} - g^{\nu \rho} g^{\delta \sigma} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu \nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F_{\sigma \gamma n} \nabla_{\epsilon} M_{pq} \left(2M^{np} \kappa^{mq} g^{\mu \rho} g^{\nu \sigma} g^{\gamma \epsilon} + M^{np} \kappa^{mq} g^{\mu \sigma} g^{\nu \gamma} g^{\rho \epsilon} \right) \\ &- 2M^{mp} \kappa^{nq} g^{\mu \rho} g^{\nu \sigma} g^{\gamma \epsilon} - M^{mp} \kappa^{nq} g^{\mu \sigma} g^{\nu \gamma} g^{\rho \epsilon} \right) \\ &+ F_{\mu \nu}{}^{m} \nabla_{\rho} F_{\sigma \gamma m} \nabla_{\epsilon} \phi \left(g^{\mu \sigma} g^{\nu \epsilon} g^{\rho \gamma} - g^{\mu \rho} g^{\nu \sigma} g^{\gamma \epsilon} \right) - \frac{1}{4} \widehat{H}^{\mu \nu \rho} \widehat{H}_{\mu}{}^{\sigma \gamma} \nabla_{\nu} \widehat{H}_{\rho \sigma \gamma} \\ &+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu \nu m} F_{\rho \sigma n} F_{\gamma \epsilon p} F_{\delta \lambda}{}^{p} M^{mn} \left(g^{\mu \gamma} g^{\nu \delta} g^{\rho \epsilon} g^{\sigma \lambda} - 2 g^{\mu \rho} g^{\nu \gamma} g^{\sigma \delta} g^{\epsilon \lambda} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu \nu}{}^{m} F_{\rho \sigma m} \widehat{H}_{\gamma \epsilon \delta} \widehat{H}_{\lambda \tau}{}^{\delta} \left(g^{\mu \gamma} g^{\nu \lambda} g^{\rho \epsilon} g^{\sigma \tau} - g^{\mu \gamma} g^{\nu \epsilon} g^{\rho \lambda} g^{\sigma \tau} - g^{\mu \rho} g^{\nu \gamma} g^{\sigma \lambda} g^{\epsilon \tau} \right) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{aligned} &-\frac{1}{8} F^{\mu\nu m} F^{\rho\sigma n} \nabla_{\sigma} M_{mn} \, \widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu}{}_{\sigma n} \nabla_{\gamma} M_{pq} \nabla_{\epsilon} M_{r}{}^{q} \left(\kappa^{mn} \kappa^{pr} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\epsilon} \right. \\ &+ 4\kappa^{mp} \kappa^{nr} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\epsilon} - 2 \kappa^{mp} \kappa^{nr} g^{\nu\sigma} g^{\gamma\epsilon} \right) - F^{\mu\nu m} F_{\mu}{}^{\rho}{}_{m} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla_{\rho} \phi \\ &+ \frac{1}{64} \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M_{pq} \nabla_{\rho} M^{n}{}_{s} \nabla_{\sigma} M^{qs} M^{mp} \left(g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\sigma} - g^{\mu\nu} g^{\rho\sigma} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{12} f_{mnp} F^{\mu\nu m} F_{\mu}{}^{\rho n} F_{\nu\rho}{}^{p} \\ &- \frac{1}{8} f_{m}{}^{np} F_{\mu\nu q} \nabla_{\rho} M_{rn} \nabla_{\sigma} M_{op} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\sigma} \left(M^{qm} \kappa^{ro} - M^{rm} \kappa^{qo} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{16} f_{mnp} f_{qr}{}^{p} F_{\mu\nu o} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{t} \left(M^{om} M^{tq} M^{nr} + 2M^{om} \kappa^{tq} \kappa^{nr} - M^{mq} \kappa^{on} \kappa^{tr} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{32} f_{mnp} f_{qrs} \nabla_{\mu} M_{ot} \nabla^{\mu} M_{uv} \left(2M^{mq} M^{nr} \kappa^{ou} \kappa^{tp} \kappa^{vs} + M^{om} M^{nq} \kappa^{tu} \kappa^{vr} \kappa^{ps} \\ &- M^{om} M^{un} \kappa^{tq} \kappa^{vr} \kappa^{ps} + 2\kappa^{om} \kappa^{tq} \kappa^{un} \kappa^{vr} \kappa^{ps} - 2\kappa^{ou} \kappa^{tm} \kappa^{vq} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{ps} \right) - V^{(-)} , \end{aligned}$$

where

$$V^{(-)} = f_{mnp} f_{qrs} f_{otu} f_{vw}{}^{u} M^{mq} \left(\frac{1}{16} M^{nr} M^{ov} \kappa^{pt} \kappa^{sw} - \frac{1}{16} M^{no} M^{rv} \kappa^{ps} \kappa^{tw} - \frac{1}{24} M^{no} M^{rt} \kappa^{pv} \kappa^{sw} - \frac{1}{8} M^{no} M^{rv} \kappa^{pw} \kappa^{st} + \frac{1}{8} \kappa^{no} \kappa^{pt} \kappa^{rv} \kappa^{sw} - \frac{1}{16} M^{no} M^{pv} M^{rt} M^{sw} + \frac{7}{24} M^{no} M^{pv} \kappa^{rt} \kappa^{sw} - \frac{1}{16} \kappa^{no} \kappa^{pv} \kappa^{rt} \kappa^{sw} + \frac{1}{16} M^{nr} M^{po} M^{sv} M^{tw} - \frac{1}{8} M^{nr} M^{po} \kappa^{sv} \kappa^{tw} - \frac{1}{16} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{po} \kappa^{sv} \kappa^{tw} \right).$$

and

$$\begin{split} L^{(+)} &= -\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} \nabla_{\sigma} F^{\nu}{}_{\epsilon n} \ M^{mn} \left(g^{\mu\rho} g^{\sigma\epsilon} + g^{\mu\sigma} g^{\rho\epsilon} \right) + \frac{1}{4} R^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \\ &- \frac{1}{4} \nabla_{\mu} F_{\nu\rho m} \nabla_{\sigma} F_{\gamma\epsilon n} \ M^{mn} \left(g^{\mu\nu} g^{\rho\gamma} g^{\sigma\epsilon} - \frac{3}{2} \ g^{\mu\sigma} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\rho\epsilon} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{8} \nabla_{\mu} \widehat{H}_{\nu\rho\sigma} \nabla_{\gamma} \widehat{H}_{\epsilon}^{\rho\sigma} \left(g^{\mu\epsilon} g^{\nu\gamma} - g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\epsilon} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{32} \nabla_{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} M_{mn} \ \nabla_{\rho} \nabla_{\sigma} M_{pq} \left(M^{mp} M^{nq} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\sigma} + M^{mp} M^{nq} g^{\mu\sigma} g^{\nu\rho} \right) \\ &- \kappa^{mp} \kappa^{nq} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\sigma} - \kappa^{mp} \kappa^{nq} g^{\mu\sigma} g^{\nu\rho} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} R_{\gamma\epsilon\delta\lambda} M^{mn} \left(g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\delta} g^{\rho\epsilon} g^{\sigma\lambda} + g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\epsilon} g^{\rho\delta} g^{\sigma\lambda} + g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\delta} g^{\epsilon\lambda} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} F^{\mu\nu m} F^{\rho\sigma} \ m \nabla_{\mu} \widehat{H}_{\nu\rho\sigma} + \frac{1}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\sigma} \ n \nabla^{\nu} \nabla_{\sigma} M_{pq} \left(M^{mp} M^{nq} - \kappa^{mp} \kappa^{nq} \right) \\ &- F^{\mu\nu} \ m F_{\mu} \ \rho \ n \nabla_{\nu} \nabla_{\rho} \phi \ M^{mn} - \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F_{\sigma\gamma} \ m \widehat{H}^{\mu\gamma} \delta \left(g^{\nu\sigma} g^{\delta\rho} + g^{\nu\rho} g^{\delta\sigma} \right) \\ &+ F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F_{\sigma\gamma n} \nabla_{\epsilon} \phi \ M^{mn} \left(g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\sigma} g^{\gamma\epsilon} - g^{\mu\sigma} g^{\nu\epsilon} g^{\rho\gamma} \right) - \frac{1}{4} \widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} \widehat{H}_{\mu} \ \sigma^{\gamma} R_{\nu\sigma\rho\gamma} \right) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} &+ \frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} F_{\gamma e p} F_{\delta \lambda q} \left(M^{mn} M^{pq} g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\delta} g^{\rho\epsilon} g^{\sigma\lambda} + 2 M^{mn} M^{pq} g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\epsilon} g^{\rho\delta} g^{\sigma\lambda} \right. \\ &+ 8 M^{mn} M^{pq} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\delta} g^{\epsilon\lambda} - 7 \kappa^{mn} \kappa^{pq} g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\delta} g^{\rho\epsilon} g^{\sigma\lambda} + 2 \kappa^{mn} \kappa^{pq} g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\epsilon} g^{\rho\delta} g^{\sigma\lambda} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} \widehat{H}_{\gamma \epsilon \delta} \widehat{H}_{\lambda r}^{\delta} M^{mn} \left(g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\epsilon} g^{\rho\lambda} g^{\sigma\tau} + g^{\mu\gamma} g^{\nu\lambda} g^{\rho\epsilon} g^{\sigma\tau} + 3 g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\lambda} g^{\epsilon\tau} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} \nabla_{\gamma} M_{pn} \widehat{H}_{\epsilon\delta\lambda} M^{mp} \left(3 g^{\mu\epsilon} g^{\nu\delta} g^{\rho\lambda} g^{\sigma\gamma} - 3 g^{\mu\epsilon} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\rho\delta} g^{\sigma\lambda} - 2 g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\epsilon} g^{\sigma\delta} g^{\lambda\gamma} \right) \\ &- \frac{3}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} \nabla_{\gamma} M_{pq} \nabla_{\epsilon} M_{rs} \left(M^{mn} \kappa^{pr} \kappa^{qs} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\epsilon} + 3 M^{mp} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{qs} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\epsilon} \right) \\ &- \frac{3}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} \nabla_{\gamma} M_{pq} \nabla_{\epsilon} M_{rs} \left(M^{mn} \kappa^{pr} \kappa^{qs} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\sigma\epsilon} - \frac{2}{3} M^{pr} \kappa^{mq} \kappa^{ns} g^{\mu\rho} g^{\nu\sigma} g^{\gamma\epsilon} \right) \\ &- \frac{3}{12} \widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} \widehat{H}_{\gamma\epsilon} \widehat{H}_{\delta\lambda r} \widehat{H}_{\xi\zeta}^{\tau} \left(g^{\nu\delta} g^{\rho\xi} g^{\gamma\lambda} g^{\epsilon\zeta} - g^{\nu\gamma} g^{\rho\delta} g^{\epsilon\xi} g^{\lambda\zeta} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{32} \widehat{D}_{\mu} M^{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M_{mn} \widehat{D}_{\rho\phi} + F^{\mu\nu} m F_{\mu} {}^{\rho} n \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla_{\rho} \phi M^{mn} \\ &- \frac{1}{32} \widehat{D}_{\mu} M^{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M_{mn} \widehat{H}_{\rho\sigma} \widehat{V} \\ &+ \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M^{m} g^{\rho} \partial_{\mu} g^{\nu\sigma} \int \frac{1}{24} f_{mnp} F_{\mu\nuq} F^{\mu\sigma} r F^{\nu} \sigma_{s} M^{qm} \left(M^{rn} M^{sp} + 9 \kappa^{rn} \kappa^{sp} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{8} f_{mn} {}^{p} F_{\mu\nuq} \nabla_{\rho} M_{rp} \widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} M^{qm} M^{rn} \\ &+ \frac{1}{32} f_{mn} {}^{p} F_{\mu\nuq} \nabla_{\rho} M_{rp} \widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} M^{qm} M^{rn} \\ &+ \frac{1}{32} f_{mn} f_{\rho\tau} F_{\mu\nu\rho} F^{\mu\nu} \left(2 M^{om} M^{nq} \kappa^{tr} \kappa^{ps} - 2 M^{om} M^{tq} M^{nr} M^{ps} \\ &+ M^{om} M^{tq} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{sp} + \kappa^{om} \kappa^{tq} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{ps} \right) \\ &- \frac{1}{16} f_{mnp} f_{qrs} \nabla_{\mu} M_{ot} \nabla^{\mu} M_{uv} \left(14 M^{mq} \kappa^{on} \kappa^{tr} \kappa^{up} \kappa^{vs} + 3 M^{om} \kappa^{tu} \kappa^{vq} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{ps} \\ &- 6 M^{om} M^{nq} M^{pr} \kappa^{ts} \kappa^{vs} + 2 M^{om} M^{nm} M^{nr} \kappa^{tp} \kappa^{vs} + M^{om} M^{uq} M^{nr} \kappa^{tp} \kappa^{vs} + M^{om} M^{uq} M^{nr} \kappa^{tp} \kappa^{vs} - M^{ou} \kappa^{tm} \kappa^{vq} \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{ps} \right) - V^{(+)} , \end{cases}$$

where

$$V^{(+)} = f_{mnp} f_{qrs} f_{otu} f_{vxw} \left(\frac{1}{96} M^{mq} M^{no} M^{pv} M^{rt} M^{sw} M^{ux} + \frac{1}{8} M^{mq} M^{no} M^{pv} M^{rt} \kappa^{sw} \kappa^{ux} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{8} M^{mq} M^{no} \kappa^{pv} \kappa^{rt} \kappa^{sw} \kappa^{ux} - \frac{7}{96} \kappa^{mq} \kappa^{no} \kappa^{pv} \kappa^{rt} \kappa^{sw} \kappa^{ux} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{16} M^{mq} M^{nr} M^{po} M^{sv} M^{tw} M^{ux} - \frac{1}{16} M^{mq} M^{nr} M^{po} M^{sv} \kappa^{tw} \kappa^{ux} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{1}{16} M^{mq} M^{nr} \kappa^{po} \kappa^{sv} \kappa^{tw} \kappa^{ux} + \frac{1}{8} M^{mq} M^{nr} M^{po} M^{tv} \kappa^{sw} \kappa^{ux} \right.$$

$$-15 -$$

$$-\frac{1}{8}M^{mq}M^{no}\kappa^{pr}\kappa^{sv}\kappa^{tw}\kappa^{ux} + \frac{1}{16}M^{mq}M^{nr}M^{ov}M^{tw}\kappa^{pu}\kappa^{sx} -\frac{7}{32}M^{mq}M^{no}M^{rv}M^{tw}\kappa^{px}\kappa^{su} + \frac{1}{32}M^{mq}M^{ov}\kappa^{nt}\kappa^{pw}\kappa^{ru}\kappa^{sx}\right).$$

We have explicitly written here only terms that are first order in α' , but higher order terms are included in the deformation of the three-form field strength $\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} = H_{\mu\nu\rho} + \mathcal{O}(\alpha')$ so as to ensure Lorentz invariance of the action. This form of the action can be simplified through Bianchi identities like those discussed in appendix A, field redefinitions as discussed in appendix B, and integrations by parts. We postpone this task to subsection 3.6 and now move on to study some simple special cases of relevance, such as the bosonic and the heterotic string low energy effective actions.

3.4 The bosonic string

Let us now take the specifications required to make contact with the bosonic string. In this case, n = 26, d = 0 and N = 0 and the values of the parameters are $(a, b) = (-\alpha', -\alpha')$. Since we are truncating the internal part of the action, we can simply set $A_{\mu}{}^{m} = 0$, $f_{mnp} = 0$ and consider a trivial scalar frame $\Phi_{m}{}^{\alpha} = \delta_{m}{}^{\alpha}$. Evaluating the action (3.43) in this form, one rapidly arrives at

$$S_{\text{Bos}} = \int d^{26} X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left[R + 4\nabla_{\mu} \nabla^{\mu} \phi - 4\nabla_{\mu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi - \frac{1}{12} \widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} \widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{\alpha'}{8} R^{(-)\,b}_{\mu\nu a} R^{(-)\,\mu\nu}{}_{b}{}^{a} - \frac{\alpha'}{8} R^{(+)\,b}_{\mu\nu a} R^{(+)\,\mu\nu}{}_{b}{}^{a} \right], \quad (3.46)$$

where

$$\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} = 3\partial_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]} + \frac{3}{2}\alpha'\Omega^{(e,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2}\alpha'\Omega^{(e,+)}_{\mu\nu\rho} \ . \tag{3.47}$$

Written in this form, it exactly coincides with the form of the bosonic string as displayed in [88]. There, it was shown that decomposing the Riemann tensor and Chern-Simons terms by separating the torsion part of the spin connection, and performing some field redefinitions, this action matches the standard bosonic string effective action obtained by Metsaev-Tseytlin [102]

$$S_{\text{Bos}} = \int d^{26} X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left[R + 4\nabla_{\mu} \nabla^{\mu} \phi - 4\nabla_{\mu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi - \frac{1}{12} H_{\mu\nu\rho} H^{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{\alpha'}{4} \left(R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} R^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - \frac{1}{2} H^{\mu\nu\rho} H_{\mu\sigma\lambda} R_{\nu\rho}^{\ \sigma\lambda} + \frac{1}{24} H^4 - \frac{1}{8} H^2_{\mu\nu} H^{2\mu\nu} \right) \right],$$
(3.48)

where

$$H_{\mu\nu\rho} = 3\partial_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]}, \qquad (3.49)$$

$$H^2_{\mu\nu} = H_{\mu\rho\sigma} H_{\nu}{}^{\rho\sigma} , \qquad (3.50)$$

$$H^4 = H^{\mu\nu\rho} H_{\mu\sigma}{}^{\lambda} H_{\nu\lambda}{}^{\delta} H_{\rho\delta}{}^{\sigma} .$$
(3.51)

3.5 The heterotic string

We now move on to the heterotic string. Since we are including gauge vectors with a non-Abelian gauge group, the action (3.43) is expected to give rise to extra terms with respect to the results in [88]. We will show that such extra terms are exactly those required to match the Bergshoeff-de Roo action [100, 101]. First we have to take n = 10, d = 0and N = 496. Then, considering that the gauge group induced by the gaugings is either SO(32) or $E_8 \times E_8$, the $f_{mn}{}^p$ must be taken to match the structure constants of these groups. In addition, since there are no scalar fields in the heterotic string apart from the dilaton, we have to trivialize the scalar frame $\Phi_m{}^{\alpha} = \delta_m{}^{\alpha}$. We realize that we have to set $M_{mn} = \eta_{mn}$, where η_{mn} is the Killing metric of the gauge group, so that the zeroth order part of the action (3.43) matches that in [100, 101]. In addition, since the gaugings are now the structure constants of the gauge group, we have

$$f_{mp}{}^q f_{nq}{}^p = \gamma \eta_{mn} \,, \tag{3.52}$$

for some constant γ . The parameters must be set to $(a, b) = (-\alpha', 0)$ as in [88].

To lowest order, the two derivative action contains even powers of κ_{mn} , and then there are two options to relate it to the Killing metric η_{mn} ,

$$(H_{+})$$
 $\kappa_{mn} = \eta_{mn}$, (H_{-}) $\kappa_{mn} = -\eta_{mn}$. (3.53)

We then explore the cases H_+ and H_- to first order in α' separately.

Let us begin with H_+ . Taking a close look into $\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}$, the dependence on $\Omega^{(i,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ in (A.56) trivially cancels because the choices we have made set $P_{\alpha\beta} = 0$ in (3.25). Then, in this case the three-form field strength (3.42) takes the form

$$\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} = H_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{3}{2} \alpha' \Omega^{(e,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} .$$
(3.54)

It is easy to see that performing some field redefinitions, integrations by parts, and using Bianchi identities, the action can be taken to the form

$$S_{H_{+}} = \int d^{10}X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left[R + 4\nabla_{\mu}\nabla^{\mu}\phi - 4\nabla_{\mu}\phi\nabla^{\mu}\phi - \frac{1}{12}\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}\widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{1}{4}F_{\mu\nu m}F^{\mu\nu m} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{\alpha'}{8} \left(R^{(-)\mu\nu\rho\sigma}R^{(-)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - R^{(-)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}F^{\mu\nu m}F^{\rho\sigma}_{\ m} + \frac{1}{2}F^{\mu\nu m}F^{\rho\sigma}_{\ m}F_{\mu\rho}{}^{n}F_{\nu\sigma n} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{1}{2}F^{\mu\nu m}F_{\mu}{}^{\rho}_{\ m}F_{\nu}{}^{\sigma n}F_{\rho\sigma n} + \frac{2}{3}F^{\mu\nu m}F_{\mu}{}^{\rho n}F_{\nu\rho}{}^{p}f_{mnp} \right) \right] .$$
(3.55)

Let us now move on to the case H_- . First we note that in this case the dependence of $\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ on $\Omega^{(i,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ in (A.56) does not cancel because the choices we have made set $P_{\alpha\beta} = -\eta_{\alpha\beta}$ in (3.25). Then, it can be checked that due to the choice $\Phi_m{}^{\alpha} = \delta_m{}^{\alpha}$, the internal Lorentz spin connection $\omega^{(-)\beta}_{\mu\alpha}$ is given by¹

$$\omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(-)\beta} = A_{\mu}{}^{m} f_{m\alpha}{}^{\beta}, \qquad (3.56)$$

¹Note that both sides of the equality seem to transform differently. The anomalous part of the transformation of the l.h.s. is $\delta \omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(-)\beta} = \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\alpha}{}^{\beta}$ while the r.h.s. transforms as $\delta \left(f_{m\alpha}{}^{\beta}A_{\mu}{}^{m}\right) = f_{m\alpha}{}^{\beta}\partial_{\mu}\lambda^{m}$ up to a covariant contribution. This apparent inconsistency is resolved by noting that, because we have fixed $\Phi_{m}{}^{\alpha}$ to a constant, we also need to gauge fix the internal Lorentz symmetry by identifying $\Lambda_{\alpha\beta} = f_{m\alpha\beta}\lambda^{m}$.

and then

$$\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho}^{(i,-)} = \gamma \Omega_{\mu\nu\rho}^{(g)} . \tag{3.57}$$

We then see that the three-form curvature becomes (note that changing the identification $\kappa_{mn} = -\eta_{mn}$ changes the sign of $\Omega^{(g)}_{\mu\nu\rho}$)

$$\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} = 3\partial_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]} + 3\beta\,\Omega^{(g)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{3}{2}\alpha'\Omega^{(e,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} \,.$$
(3.58)

with $\beta = 1 + \frac{1}{2}\alpha'\gamma$. We can now compute the action for the choice H_{-} by specifying (3.43) for this particular case. After some field redefinitions, integrations by parts and using Bianchi identities, we find

$$S_{H_{-}} = \int d^{10}X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left[R + 4\nabla_{\mu}\nabla^{\mu}\phi - 4\nabla_{\mu}\phi\nabla^{\mu}\phi - \frac{1}{12}\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}\widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{\beta}{4}F_{\mu\nu m}F^{\mu\nu m} + \frac{\alpha'}{8} \left(R^{(-)\mu\nu\rho\sigma}R^{(-)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - \frac{1}{2}T_{\mu\nu}T^{\mu\nu} - \frac{3}{2}T_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}T^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \right) \right], \quad (3.59)$$

where, following [100, 101] we have defined

$$T_{\mu\nu} = F_{\mu}^{\ \rho m} F_{\rho\nu m} , \qquad T_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = F_{[\mu\nu}^{\ m} F_{\rho\sigma]m} .$$
 (3.60)

The β -dependence can be eliminated through a shift in the gauge fields and gaugings. Written in this form, it can be checked that some further rescalings can be performed in order to match the heterotic action by Bergshoeff and de Roo [100, 101] exactly.

We then conclude that the heterotic string effective action is obtained from the choice H_{-} . The effective action that results from the choice H_{+} , although not related to string theory, still enjoys an underlying duality structure. The difference between both theories are the Buscher rules [97, 98] with respect to which they are invariant. The duality covariant fields (that we have denoted with tildes) are related in a different way to the gauge covariant fields on which these actions depend. In fact, it can be seen from (3.32)–(3.36) that the relations between duality and gauge covariant fields depend on $\kappa_{\alpha\beta}$, and hence on the choice (3.53).

3.6 Higher-derivative half-maximal gauged supergravity

In section 3.3 we gave the explicit expression of the gauged α' -deformed DFT action and we showed that the first order α' -corrections are contained in $-\frac{1}{12}\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}\hat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho}$ and in the last line of (3.43). This action can be further simplified performing several manipulations, which include Bianchi identities, field redefinitions and integrations by parts. It would be desirable to take the action to a minimal form. In this section we display some partial simplifications, and the interested reader can find the technical details in appendix C.1. Let us note that although the title of this section refers to gauged supergravities, the results are more general and apply to arbitrary values of the parameters a and b. Since the case b = 0captures the first-order heterotic string corrections, we believe that this choice corresponds to the corrections that admit a supersymmetric completion. One must then keep in mind that the corrections to half-maximal gauged supergravities correspond to the choice b = 0, although we will be general and discuss the generic case. In order to have a more compact form of the action, it is useful to reorganize it in terms of the parameters a and b instead of $\gamma^{(\pm)}$, i.e. we introduce the calligraphic $\mathcal{L}^{(\pm)}$ as follows

$$S = \int d^{n} X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left[R + 4 \nabla_{\mu} \nabla^{\mu} \phi - 4 \nabla_{\mu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi - \frac{1}{12} \widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} \widehat{H}^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu}{}^{m} F^{\mu\nu n} M_{mn} + \frac{1}{8} \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla^{\mu} M^{mn} - V_{0} + a \mathcal{L}^{(-)} + b \mathcal{L}^{(+)} \right], \qquad (3.61)$$

This is just a rewriting of (3.43) with the identifications

$$\gamma^{(-)}L^{(-)} + \gamma^{(+)}L^{(+)} = a \mathcal{L}^{(-)} + b \mathcal{L}^{(+)} .$$
(3.62)

It can be shown that these corrections take the form

$$\mathcal{L}^{(\pm)} = \frac{1}{8} \tilde{R}^{(\pm)\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \tilde{R}^{(\pm)}{}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} + \mathcal{L}^{(\pm)}_{\text{ungauged}} + \mathcal{L}^{(\pm)}_{gauged} - \mathcal{V}^{(\pm)}, \qquad (3.63)$$

where $\tilde{R}^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ is defined as follows

$$\tilde{R}^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \pm \frac{1}{2} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} (P^{(\pm)mn} - 2 P^{(\mp)mn}), \qquad (3.64)$$

and the corrections to the scalar potential $\gamma^{(-)}V^{(-)} + \gamma^{(+)}V^{(+)} = a \mathcal{V}^{(-)} + b \mathcal{V}^{(+)}$ are explicitly given by

$$\mathcal{V}^{(\pm)} = \left(P_{mm'}^{(\pm)} P_{nn'}^{(\pm)} P_{pp'}^{(\mp)} - P_{mm'}^{(\mp)} P_{pp'}^{(\pm)} \right) P_{qq'}^{(\pm)} P_{rr'}^{(\pm)} P_{ss'}^{(\mp)} f^{mpq} f^{np'q'} f^{m'rs} f^{n'r's'} + \left(P_{mm'}^{(\pm)} P_{nn'}^{(\pm)} P_{pp'}^{(\mp)} + \frac{4}{3} P_{mm'}^{(\mp)} P_{nn'}^{(\mp)} P_{pp'}^{(\pm)} \right) P_{qq'}^{(\pm)} P_{rr'}^{(\pm)} P_{ss'}^{(\mp)} f^{mns} f^{m'pr} f^{n'p'q} f^{q'r's'} ,$$

$$(3.65)$$

where we have conveniently renamed the projectors $P = P^{(-)}$ and $\bar{P} = P^{(+)}$. The terms in $\mathcal{L}_{gauged}^{(\pm)}$ include the higher-derivative interactions that explicitly depend on the gaugings f_{mnp} , while $\mathcal{L}_{ungauged}^{(\pm)}$ contains the terms that only depend implicitly on the gaugings through the field strengths and the covariant derivatives. Their explicit expressions are given by

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{L}_{\text{ungauged}}^{(\pm)} &= -\frac{1}{256} \, \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M_{pq} \, \nabla^{\mu} M^{pq} \, \nabla^{\nu} M^{mn} - \frac{1}{128} \, \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M^{mp} \, \nabla^{\mu} M_{pq} \, \nabla^{\nu} M^{nq} \\ &- \frac{1}{64} \, \nabla_{\mu} M_{np} \, \nabla_{\nu} M_{qr} \, \nabla^{\mu} M^{pr} \, \nabla^{\nu} M^{mq} \, (4 \, \kappa_m^{\ n} \mp M_m^{\ n}) \\ &+ \frac{1}{16} \, \nabla_{(\mu} \nabla_{\nu)} M_{mn} \, \nabla^{\mu} \nabla^{\nu} M^{mn} \\ &+ \frac{1}{128} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} F^{\mu\nu}_{\ p} F^{\rho\sigma}_{\ q} \, (\kappa^{mn} \kappa^{pq} - 13 \, M^{mn} M^{pq} \pm 12 \, \kappa^{mn} M^{pq}) \\ &- \frac{1}{64} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} F^{\mu\rho}_{\ p} F^{\nu\sigma}_{\ q} \, (M^{mn} M^{pq} \pm 4 \, M^{mn} \kappa^{pq} - \kappa^{mn} \kappa^{pq} + 4 \, M^{mp} M^{nq}) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned}
&\pm \frac{1}{4} \nabla^{\rho} \nabla_{\rho} \left(P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \right) - \frac{1}{8} M^{mn} \nabla_{\rho} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla^{\rho} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \\
&\pm \frac{1}{4} P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn} \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\rho} (F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n}) \\
&+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\rho} M_{pq} (M^{mp} M^{nq} - \kappa^{mp} \kappa^{nq}) \\
&- \frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla^{\mu} M^{pq} \nabla_{\rho} M_{pq} M^{mn} \\
&\mp \frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \nabla^{\rho} M^{mp} \nabla_{\rho} M^{nq} (\kappa_{pq} \pm 4 M_{pq}) \\
&+ \frac{1}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla^{\mu} M^{mp} \nabla_{\rho} M^{nq} (3 M_{pq} \mp \kappa_{pq}) \\
&- \frac{3}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \nabla^{\rho} M^{mn} + \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla^{\mu} M^{mn} \nabla_{\rho} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \\
&+ \frac{1}{64} H^{\nu\rho\sigma} H_{\gamma\rho\sigma} (\nabla_{\nu} M_{mn} \nabla^{\gamma} M^{mn} - 4 F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\gamma}{}_{n} M^{mn}) \\
&+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} \left(H^{\mu\rho\gamma} H^{\nu\sigma}{}_{\gamma} M^{mn} \mp H^{\mu\nu\gamma} H^{\rho\sigma}{}_{\gamma} P^{(\pm)} m^{m} \right) \\
&- \frac{1}{16} \nabla^{\sigma} M^{n}{}_{p} F_{\mu\nu m} (F^{\mu\rho}{}_{n} H^{\nu}{}_{\rho\sigma} M^{mp} - F_{\rho\sigma n} H^{\mu\nu\rho} (3M^{mp} \mp \kappa^{mp})) \\
&- \frac{1}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} H^{\mu\rho\sigma} \nabla^{\nu} F_{\rho\sigma n} (3 \kappa^{mn} \pm M^{mn}) ,
\end{aligned}$$
(3.66)

and

$$\mathcal{L}_{gauged}^{(\pm)} = \pm \frac{1}{8} f_{mnp} f_{qrs} \nabla_{\mu} M^{lp} \nabla^{\mu} M^{ks} \left[-P^{(\mp)^{mq}} (\kappa^{r}_{l} \kappa^{n}_{k} + 2P^{(+)^{r}}_{l} P^{(-)^{n}}_{k}) \right. \\ \left. + P^{(\pm)^{mq}} \left(2P^{(+)^{n}}_{l} P^{(-)^{r}}_{k} + 2\kappa^{r}_{l} \kappa^{n}_{k} - M^{rn} M_{lk} + P^{(\mp)^{rn}} (\kappa_{kl} \pm 2M_{kl}) \right) \right] \\ \left. + \frac{1}{16} f_{kpr} f_{nqs} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\nu}_{l} P^{(\pm)^{rs}} \left(\pm 2M^{mk} (\kappa^{nl} \kappa^{pq} + M^{nm_{1}} M^{pq}) - \kappa^{pq} (\kappa^{nl} \kappa^{mk} + M^{nl} M^{mk}) \right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{1}{48} F^{\mu}_{\gamma m} F_{\mu\nu n} F^{\gamma\nu}_{p} f_{qrs} \left(M^{mq} (\kappa^{nr} \kappa^{ps} + M^{nr} M^{ps}) + 2(4M^{mq} \pm \kappa^{mq}) \kappa^{nr} \kappa^{ps}) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla^{\mu} M_{pr} \nabla^{\nu} M_{qs} f_{n}^{rs} \left(\pm M^{n[m} P^{(\mp)^{p]q}} + \kappa^{mn} \kappa^{pq} - M^{mp} M^{nq} \right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} H^{\mu\nu\rho} M^{mn} M^{pq} \nabla_{\rho} M_{p}^{s} f_{nqs} \right.$$

It is likely that implementing other field redefinitions and algebraic manipulations will further simplify the action. It would be desirable to take this action to a minimal form.

4 α' -deformations of the moduli space

In this section we use our knowledge of the first order corrections to half-maximal gauged supergravity to investigate the structure of the effective potential. From a phenomenological point of view, the general setting of gauged supergravity offers interesting perspectives, such as the possibility to stabilize all moduli in a controlled manner or a mechanism of spontaneous supersymmetry breaking.

A nonzero extremal value of the scalar potential presents a possibility to explain a small positive value of the cosmological constant, as required by observational data. However, an accelerating spacetime must violate the strong energy condition and the no-go theorem of [103] guarantees that such solutions cannot be obtained from only the lowest order terms in the supergravity action. The sub-leading corrections to the four dimensional scalar potential obtained in the previous section offer the possibility not only to modify the Minkowski minima to a small value, but they could also stabilize some of the massless modes, modify the flat directions of the lowest order theory or change the slow-roll behavior in inflationary models. Although four dimensional maximally symmetric de Sitter solutions have been ruled out in the perturbative α' expansion of string theory from generic analysis of both the spacetime [94] and the worldsheet [95] theories, the α' -corrections can be combined with non-perturbative quantum corrections or localized sources to produce solutions with properties that cannot be obtained from two-derivative supergravity. Actually, there are examples of AdS_4 solutions at large internal volume in type IIB string theory [104] or in the heterotic string [105], in which the leading order Minkowski ground states are broken by higher-derivative terms that generate a nonzero cosmological constant.

With the motivation of better understanding the effect of the α' -corrections on the vacua of the zeroth order theory, we focus on the analysis of the effective potential (3.65). It is important to stress that the α' -corrections in (3.65) cannot be eliminated by field redefinitions, as shown in appendix C.2. Moreover we emphasize that, since all the terms in the heterotic effective action at string tree level scale uniformly with the dilaton, so does the four-dimensional effective scalar potential which does not depend on the dilaton otherwise. Hence the dilaton equation of motion implies either that the dilaton diverges or that the potential vanishes, and then at lowest order in string perturbation theory the heterotic effective action can only lead to Minkowski solutions, as shown in [94]. As the dilaton only appears as an overall multiplicative factor in the effective scalar potential, in the following analysis we will ignore this factor and restrict attention to the rest of the moduli. To be specific, we concentrate on the α' -corrections to the Minkowski critical points of seven dimensional half-maximal supergravity with geometric gaugings [107].

As we commented in the previous sections, the α' -corrections to half-maximal supergravities originated from GSS reductions of DFT are those obtained by the choice of parameters $a = -\alpha'$, b = 0. Hence, the resulting scalar potential has the form

$$U(\Phi) = U_0(\Phi) + \alpha' U_1(\Phi) + \mathcal{O}(\alpha'^2)$$

= $e^{-2\phi} \left(V_0 - \alpha' \mathcal{V}^{(-)} \right) + \mathcal{O}(\alpha'^2) , \qquad (4.1)$

where Φ generically denotes the scalar fields, V_0 is given in (3.44) and $\mathcal{V}^{(-)}$ in (3.65).

To find the critical points of (4.1) we have to solve the following equation:

$$\partial_I U(\Phi_P) = \partial_I U_0(\Phi_P) + \alpha' \ \partial_I U_1(\Phi_P) + \mathcal{O}\left(\alpha'^2\right) = 0.$$
(4.2)

Solving order by order, we obtain the corrected position in the moduli space

$$\Phi_P^I = \Phi_0^I + \alpha' \Phi_1^I + \mathcal{O}\left(\alpha'^2\right) \,, \tag{4.3}$$

where Φ_0^I denote the coordinates of a known critical point for $U_0(\Phi)$ and Φ_1^I is the shift generated by the first order corrections of the scalar potential. When Taylor expanding the terms in (4.2) and truncating the $\mathcal{O}(\alpha'^2)$ contributions, we have

$$\partial_I U(\Phi_P) = \alpha' \left(\Phi_1^J \partial_J \partial_I U_0(\Phi_0) + \partial_I U_1(\Phi_0) \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\alpha'^2\right) = 0, \qquad (4.4)$$

where we have considered that the leading order is trivially satisfied. If the Hessian is invertible, the first α' order can be solved algebraically as

$$\Phi_1^I = -\partial_J U_1(\Phi_0) \left(\partial_I \partial_J U_0(\Phi_0)\right)^{-1} . \tag{4.5}$$

On the other hand, when $\partial_J \partial_I U_0(\Phi_0)$ has vanishing determinant, the analysis is more subtle. In this case, the Hessian has to be diagonalized, in order to separate a vanishing block, and thus in the non-vanishing directions one can invert it and find the corresponding Φ_1^J using (4.5). In the directions in which the Hessian is null, the condition (4.4) for Φ_P^I to be a critical point at order α' reduces to $\partial_I U_1(\Phi_0) = 0$, which is a non trivial condition. Actually Φ_0 is not a point when there are flat directions, then the condition $\partial_I U_1(\Phi_0) = 0$ can either (1) still have flat directions or (2) completely fix Φ_0 when the solution is unique or (3) have no solution at all, which means that the critical point of the zeroth order theory disappears when α' -corrections are turned on.

If the critical point does exist then there is a cosmological constant² Λ ,

$$\Lambda = U(\Phi_P) = U_0(\Phi_0) + \alpha' U_1(\Phi_0) + \mathcal{O}(\alpha'^2) .$$
(4.6)

Let us now consider how this works in a particular example. For instance, we will explore here if the first order α' -corrections affect the vacua structure of half-maximal supergravity, with n = 7, d = 3 and N = 0.

This theory possesses 16 supercharges and a global duality group $G_0 = \mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SO}(3,3) \approx \mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathrm{SL}(4)$. The linear constraints force the embedding tensor (ET) to transform in one of the following irreducible representations of G_0 in the SL(4) branching (subindices stand for \mathbb{R}^+ weights)

$$\Theta \in \underbrace{\mathbf{1}_{(-4)}}_{ heta} \oplus \underbrace{\mathbf{10}_{(+1)}'}_{Q_{(ij)}} \oplus \underbrace{\mathbf{10}_{(+1)}}_{\tilde{Q}^{(ij)}} \oplus \underbrace{\mathbf{6}_{(+1)}}_{\xi_{[ij]}}.$$

Only a subsector of the full set of available supersymmetric deformations is captured by GSS reductions of DFT. In particular, the gaugings considered here are such that $\theta = \xi_{ij} = 0$. Notice that the notation here is exactly the opposite to the one in [107]. Here we take indices i, j, k to belong to the fundamental representation of SL(4) while m, n, pare indices in the fundamental of SO(3,3). The deformations Q and \tilde{Q} can be easily related to the gaugings f_{mnp} through the following expressions. First, we define

$$(X_{i_1i_2})_{j_1j_2}{}^{k_1k_2} = \frac{1}{2}\,\delta^{[k_1}_{[i_1}\,Q_{i_2][j_1}\,\delta^{k_2]}_{j_2]} + \frac{1}{4}\,\epsilon_{li_1i_2[j_1}\,\tilde{Q}^{l[k_1}\,\delta^{k_2]}_{j_2]}\,,\tag{4.7}$$

 $^{^{2}\}Lambda$ only depends on Φ_{0} because the critical point condition eliminates the dependence on Φ_{1} .

Then, the fluxes f_{mnp} in (3.44) are related to those in (4.7) through the 't Hooft symbols G_m , which map the fundamental representation of SO(3,3) into the anti-symmetric two-form of SL(4),

$$f_{mnp} = [G_m]^{i_1 i_2} \ [G_n]^{j_1 j_2} \ [G_p]_{k_1 k_2} \ (X_{i_1 i_2})_{j_1 j_2}^{k_1 k_2} .$$

$$(4.8)$$

We note that when $\tilde{Q}^{(ij)}Q_{(ij)} = 0$, then $f_{mnp}f^{mnp} = 0$ and the gaugings satisfy the constraints of maximal supergravity [110, 111]. From a GSS compactification point of view, this constraint holds for geometric reductions that satisfy the strong constraint [45].

We applied the approach described at the beginning of this section together with the go to the origin GTTO setting [109] to two different sets of Minkowski vacua in n = 7 half-maximal supergravity, namely two 2-parameter families given by

$$Q = \operatorname{diag}(\lambda, \lambda, 0, 0), \qquad \qquad \tilde{Q} = \operatorname{diag}(0, 0, \mu, \mu), \qquad (4.9)$$

and

$$Q = \operatorname{diag}(\lambda, \lambda, \mu, \mu), \qquad \qquad \tilde{Q} = \operatorname{diag}(\mu, \mu, \lambda, \lambda), \qquad (4.10)$$

respectively, where $\lambda, \mu \in \mathbb{R}$. These vacua are solutions of the CSO(2,0,2) and the SO(2,2) gaugings, respectively. We refer to table 4 of [107] for more details. As they satisfy $\tilde{Q}^{(ij)}Q_{(ij)} = 0$, both deformations are locally geometric and can be uplifted to the maximal theory [108].

The result is that for these two cases, condition (4.4) is trivially satisfied. As these vacua already have flat directions at zeroth order, it means that what we called condition (1) above holds and so the position of the critical point remains unchanged. In addition $U_1(\Phi_0) = 0$ in both cases, which means that the α' -corrections to the scalar potential do not contribute to the cosmological constant, and the Minkowski vacua survive in both configurations. Therefore we rule out in these particular cases the possibility of having a de Sitter vacuum upon considering α' -corrections to the scalar potential, even when ignoring the dilaton direction.

It would be interesting to push this investigation forward to understand if this is a generic behaviour. Having the α' -corrected scalar potential of gauged supergravities, it is now possible to explore these issues in full generality. Not only corrections to the cosmological constant are worth studying, also corrections to massless scalar modes could drive lowest order vacua unstable (or stabilize it) or even rule out inflationary behaviour at lowest order. We hope to come back to these issues in the future.

5 Outlook and concluding remarks

The traditional DFT is equipped with a duality covariant gauge symmetry principle based on a generalized Lie derivative that determines the two-derivative effective action uniquely [1-6]. Different parameterizations and choices of section allow to make contact with the standard universal bosonic sector of supergravity and lower-dimensional halfmaximal gauged supergravities [45]. Recently the duality covariant gauge symmetry principle was extended in the frame-formalism to include first-order deformations that account for the Green-Schwarz transformations of the heterotic string [88]. In addition, the deformations are in fact general enough to capture the first order corrections to the bosonic string as well as the α' -geometry of the HSZ theory [80].

Here we have revisited the generalized Green-Schwarz transformations and considered them from a broader perspective. Exploiting the fact that GSS compactifications are effectively equivalent to gauging the theory [53], we gauged the results in [88] and extended the parameterization of the generalized fields to include, in addition to the frame, two-form and dilaton, extra gauge and scalar fields. The freedom to choose the dimensionality of the external and internal spaces, the gauge group and the two free parameters that control the deformations permits to reach all the theories with this field content that enjoy an underlying *G*-duality symmetry, thus generalizing the results in [88].

We have written the most general action in section 3.3. Expressed in terms of generalized fluxes, this action includes the 26-dimensional bosonic string, the 10-dimensional heterotic string, and half-maximal supergravities in different dimensions, all corrected to first-order in α' . While the first order corrections to the bosonic and heterotic strings are well known, and then constitute a validation of our results, the leading corrections to gauged supergravities had not been computed before in full generality and are then a prediction of the formalism.

One of the most remarkable aspects of the effective action is that the scalar potential receives an unambiguous first order correction. Understanding how this deformation affects the vacuum structure is of interest, as flat directions in the moduli space could be lifted breaking the degeneracy of vacua with destabilized scalars, or changing the slow roll behavior in inflationary models.

Another promising line of research is to understand how to incorporate higher orders in this formalism. The Green-Schwarz transformations induce an infinite tower of α' corrections. The three-form field strength $\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ depends on the torsionful spin connection $\omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(-)b}$, the torsion being proportional to $\hat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}$ itself. This determines a system that can be worked out iteratively in an α' perturbative expansion. Second and higher-order corrections of this kind are not captured by the generalized Green-Schwarz transformations considered here because closure fails to hold at second-order in α' . Finding a complete deformation that is exactly duality and gauge invariant is an open problem that deserves attention.

The parameter space can be further constrained by supersymmetry. We expect that only the deformations that correspond to the heterotic string b = 0 admit supersymmetrization, and it would be nice to check this explicitly. Even if an exactly closed form of supersymmetric generalized Green-Schwarz transformations is found, constructing an exactly invariant action can have subtleties. We obtained here the first order corrections to the DFT generalized Ricci scalar. However, it is possible that unambiguous higherderivative invariants exist that would trigger their own tower of α' -corrections, leading for example to quartic Riemann terms and beyond. Understanding the full picture would be useful in order to have a complete classification of the constraints imposed by duality and supersymmetry.

Finally, other applications of this formalism arise: finding consistent higher-derivative deformations in Exceptional Field Theories or exploring if the generalized Green-Schwarz transformation, among others, can shed light on the discussion on large gauge transformations in DFT, etc. We hope to come back to these issues in the future.

Acknowledgments

JJF-M acknowledges support from JSPS Postdoctoral Fellowship and Fundación Séneca/Universidad de Murcia. D.M. thanks the organizers of the BIRS workshop *Double Field Theory, Exceptional Field Theory and their applications* for hospitality, while part of this work was being completed. Support by A.S.ICTP, CONICET, UBA, ANPCyT and UNLP is also gratefully acknowledged.

A Conventions and definitions

In this appendix we introduce the notation used throughout the paper. Space-time and tangent space Lorentz indices are denoted μ, ν, \ldots and a, b, \ldots , respectively. The internal double-Lorentz indices transformed by H_i are denoted α, β, \ldots and internal indices rotated by global G_i transformations are denoted m, n, \ldots .

A.1 Diffeomorphisms

The Lie derivative of a tensor is given by

$$L_{\xi}V_{\mu}^{\ \nu} = \xi^{\rho}\partial_{\rho}V_{\mu}^{\ \nu} + \partial_{\mu}\xi^{\rho}V_{\rho}^{\ \nu} - \partial_{\rho}\xi^{\nu}V_{\mu}^{\ \rho} \ . \tag{A.1}$$

The Christoffel connection is defined in terms of the metric as

$$\Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} g^{\rho\sigma} \left(\partial_{\mu} g_{\nu\sigma} + \partial_{\nu} g_{\mu\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma} g_{\mu\nu} \right) , \qquad \Gamma^{\rho}_{[\mu\nu]} = 0 , \qquad (A.2)$$

and transforms anomalously under infinitesimal diffeomorphisms (whenever the Lie derivative acts on a non-tensorial object, we use the convention that it acts as if it were covariant)

$$\delta_{\xi}\Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi}\Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\nu} + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\xi^{\rho}, \qquad (A.3)$$

so it allows to define a covariant derivative, given by

$$\nabla_{\rho}V_{\mu}^{\ \nu} = \partial_{\rho}V_{\mu}^{\ \nu} - \Gamma^{\sigma}_{\rho\mu}V_{\sigma}^{\ \nu} + \Gamma^{\nu}_{\rho\sigma}V_{\mu}^{\ \sigma} \ . \tag{A.4}$$

The commutator of two covariant derivatives

$$\left[\nabla_{\mu}, \ \nabla_{\nu}\right] V_{\rho}^{\ \sigma} = -R^{\delta}_{\ \rho\mu\nu} V_{\delta}^{\ \sigma} + R^{\sigma}_{\ \delta\mu\nu} V_{\rho}^{\ \delta} , \qquad (A.5)$$

is expressed in terms of the Riemann tensor

$$R^{\rho}{}_{\sigma\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\nu\sigma} - \partial_{\nu}\Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\mu\sigma} + \Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\mu\delta}\Gamma^{\delta}{}_{\nu\sigma} - \Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\nu\delta}\Gamma^{\delta}{}_{\mu\sigma}, \qquad (A.6)$$

which symmetries and Bianchi identities are

$$R_{\rho\sigma\mu\nu} = g_{\rho\delta} R^{\delta}{}_{\sigma\mu\nu} = R_{([\rho\sigma][\mu\nu])}, \quad R^{\rho}{}_{[\sigma\mu\nu]} = 0, \quad \nabla_{[\mu} R_{\nu\lambda]}{}^{\rho}{}_{\sigma} = 0.$$
(A.7)

Traces of the Riemann tensor give the Ricci tensor and scalar, respectively

$$R_{\mu\nu} = R^{\rho}{}_{\mu\rho\nu}, \qquad R = g^{\mu\nu}R_{\mu\nu}.$$
 (A.8)

A.2 External Lorentz transformations

The (inverse) metric can be written in terms of a (inverse) frame field

$$g_{\mu\nu} = e_{\mu}{}^{a}g_{ab}e_{\nu}{}^{b}, \qquad g^{\mu\nu} = e_{a}{}^{\mu}g^{ab}e_{b}{}^{\nu}, \qquad (A.9)$$

where g_{ab} is the Minkowski metric, and they satisfy the following identities

$$e_a{}^{\mu}e_{\mu}{}^b = \delta^b_a, \qquad e_{\mu}{}^a e_a{}^{\nu} = \delta^{\nu}_{\mu}, \qquad e_a{}^{\mu} = g^{\mu\nu}e_{\nu}{}^b g_{ba}.$$
 (A.10)

Under Lorentz and infinitesimal diffeomorphism transformations, the frame field changes as follows

$$\delta e_{\mu}{}^{a} = L_{\xi} e_{\mu}{}^{a} + e_{\mu}{}^{b} \Lambda_{b}{}^{a}, \qquad \delta e_{a}{}^{\mu} = L_{\xi} e_{a}{}^{\mu} - \Lambda_{a}{}^{b} e_{b}{}^{\mu}, \qquad \Lambda_{ab} = \Lambda_{a}{}^{c} g_{cb} = -\Lambda_{ba}.$$
(A.11)

We also consider a spin connection defined in terms of the frame field

$$\omega_{\mu a}{}^{b} = \partial_{\mu}e_{\nu}{}^{b}e_{a}{}^{\nu} - \Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu\nu}e_{\rho}{}^{b}e_{a}{}^{\nu}, \qquad (A.12)$$

that transforms as

$$\delta\omega_{\mu a}{}^{b} = L_{\xi}\omega_{\mu a}{}^{b} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{a}{}^{b} + \omega_{\mu a}{}^{c}\Lambda_{c}{}^{b} - \Lambda_{a}{}^{c}\omega_{\mu c}{}^{b} .$$
(A.13)

The Riemann tensor can also be written as an adjoint Lorentz-valued two-form, expressed in terms of the spin connection as

$$R_{\mu\nu a}{}^{b} = \partial_{\mu}\omega_{\nu a}{}^{b} - \partial_{\nu}\omega_{\mu a}{}^{b} + \omega_{\mu a}{}^{c}\omega_{\nu c}{}^{b} - \omega_{\nu a}{}^{c}\omega_{\mu c}{}^{b} .$$
(A.14)

This form of the Riemann tensor transforms as

$$\delta R_{\mu\nu a}{}^{b} = L_{\xi} R_{\mu\nu a}{}^{b} + R_{\mu\nu a}{}^{c} \Lambda_{c}{}^{b} - \Lambda_{a}{}^{c} R_{\mu\nu c}{}^{b}, \qquad (A.15)$$

and is related to the Riemann tensor (A.6) through a frame rotation

$$R_{\mu\nu a}{}^{b}e_{b}{}^{\rho}e_{\sigma}{}^{a} = -R^{\rho}{}_{\sigma\mu\nu} . \qquad (A.16)$$

The Chern-Simons three-form is defined as

$$\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho} = \omega_{[\mu a}{}^b \partial_\nu \omega_{\rho]b}{}^a + \frac{2}{3} \omega_{[\mu a}{}^b \omega_{\nu b}{}^c \omega_{\rho]c}{}^a , \qquad (A.17)$$

and it transforms under infinitesimal diffeomorphisms and Lorentz transformations as

$$\delta\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho} = L_{\xi}\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho} + \partial_{[\mu} \left(\omega_{\nu a}{}^{b}\partial_{\rho]}\Lambda_{b}{}^{a}\right) . \tag{A.18}$$

The Chern-Simons three-form satisfies the identity

$$\nabla_{[\mu}\Omega_{\nu\rho\sigma]} = \frac{1}{4}R_{[\mu\nu a}{}^b R_{\rho\sigma]b}{}^a .$$
(A.19)

A.3 Gauge transformations

Generic gauge tensors $T_m{}^n$ transform as follows

$$\delta T_m{}^n = L_{\xi} T_m{}^n - f_{pm}{}^q \lambda^p T_q{}^n + f_{pq}{}^n \lambda^p T_m{}^q .$$
(A.20)

Their derivatives fail to transform tensorially, and then one has to introduce a covariant derivative

$$\nabla_{\mu}T_{m}{}^{n} = \partial_{\mu}T_{m}{}^{n} + f_{pm}{}^{q}A_{\mu}{}^{p}T_{q}{}^{n} - f_{pq}{}^{n}A_{\mu}{}^{p}T_{m}{}^{q}, \qquad (A.21)$$

where the gauge connections $A_{\mu}{}^{m}$ transform as

$$\delta A_{\mu}{}^{m} = L_{\xi} A_{\mu}{}^{m} + \partial_{\mu} \lambda^{m} + f_{pq}{}^{m} \lambda^{p} A_{\mu}{}^{q} .$$
(A.22)

The two-form curvature of the gauge fields

$$F_{\mu\nu}{}^{m} = 2\partial_{[\mu}A_{\nu]}{}^{m} - f_{pq}{}^{m}A_{\mu}{}^{p}A_{\nu}{}^{q}, \qquad (A.23)$$

is a tensor both under diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations, and so it transforms covariantly

$$\delta F_{\mu\nu}{}^{m} = L_{\xi} F_{\mu\nu}{}^{m} + f_{pq}{}^{m} \lambda^{p} F_{\mu\nu}{}^{q} .$$
 (A.24)

Throughout the paper, whenever we write a covariant derivative acting on tensors with mixed indices, we assume that the derivative is covariant with respect to both diffeomorphisms and gauge transformations. Then, for example we have

$$\nabla_{\mu}F_{\nu\rho}{}^{m} = \partial_{\mu}F_{\nu\rho}{}^{m} - \Gamma^{\sigma}_{\mu\nu}F_{\sigma\rho}{}^{m} - \Gamma^{\sigma}_{\mu\rho}F_{\nu\sigma}{}^{m} - f_{pq}{}^{m}A_{\mu}{}^{p}F_{\nu\rho}{}^{q}, \qquad (A.25)$$

which in turn implies

$$\nabla_{\left[\mu\right.}F_{\nu\rho\right]}{}^{m} = 0. \tag{A.26}$$

The commutator of two covariant derivatives acting on gauge tensors satisfies the identity

$$[\nabla_{\mu}, \nabla_{\nu}]T^{m} = f_{pq}{}^{m}T^{p}F_{\mu\nu}{}^{q} .$$
 (A.27)

The scalar fields M_{mn} are gauge tensors and diffeomorphism scalars, so they transform as follows

$$\delta M_{mn} = L_{\xi} M_{mn} - 2f_{p(m}{}^q M_{n)q} \lambda^p . \qquad (A.28)$$

Finally, we define the gauge Chern-Simons three-form as

$$\Omega^{(g)}_{\mu\nu\rho} = A_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu}A_{\rho]m} - \frac{1}{3}f_{mnp}A_{\mu}{}^{m}A_{\nu}{}^{n}A_{\rho}{}^{p}, \qquad (A.29)$$

which transforms as

$$\delta\Omega^{(g)}_{\mu\nu\rho} = L_{\xi}\Omega^{(g)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \partial_{[\mu} \left(A_{\nu}{}^{m}\partial_{\rho]}\lambda_{m}\right) . \tag{A.30}$$

This gauge Chern-Simons three-form satisfies the identity

$$\nabla_{[\mu} \Omega^{(g)}_{\nu\rho\sigma]} = \frac{1}{4} F_{[\mu\nu}{}^m F_{\rho\sigma]m} .$$
 (A.31)

A.4 Internal double-Lorentz transformations

The internal Lorentz transformations are parameterized by infinitesimal parameters $\Lambda_{\alpha\beta}$ that leave the H_i metrics invariant

$$\delta \kappa_{\alpha\beta} = 2\Lambda_{(\alpha\beta)} = 0, \qquad \delta M_{\alpha\beta} = 2M_{\gamma(\alpha}\Lambda^{\gamma}{}_{\beta)} = 0.$$
(A.32)

This in turn implies that it has the following projections under (3.25)-(3.26)

$$\Lambda_{\alpha\beta} = \Lambda_{\underline{\alpha}\underline{\beta}} + \Lambda_{\overline{\alpha}\overline{\beta}} , \qquad \Lambda_{\underline{\alpha}\overline{\beta}} = \Lambda_{\overline{\alpha}\underline{\beta}} = 0 .$$
 (A.33)

The only field with a non-trivial internal double-Lorentz transformation is the internal scalar frame $\Phi_m{}^{\alpha}$ (or its inverse $\Phi_{\alpha}{}^m = \kappa_{\alpha\beta}\kappa^{mn}\Phi_n{}^{\beta}$)

$$\delta \Phi_m{}^\alpha = L_\xi \Phi_m{}^\alpha - f_{pm}{}^q \lambda^p \Phi_q{}^\alpha + \Phi_m{}^\beta \Lambda_\beta{}^\alpha \tag{A.34}$$

$$\delta \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m} = L_{\xi} \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m} + f_{pq}{}^{m} \lambda^{p} \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{q} - \Lambda_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} \Phi_{\beta}{}^{m} .$$
(A.35)

One can define an internal Lorentz connection

$$\omega_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\beta} = \Phi_{\alpha}{}^{m}\nabla_{\mu}\Phi_{m}{}^{\beta}, \qquad (A.36)$$

that transforms as follows

$$\delta\omega_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\beta} = L_{\xi}\omega_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\beta} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\alpha}{}^{\beta} + \omega_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\gamma}\Lambda_{\gamma}{}^{\beta} - \Lambda_{\alpha}{}^{\gamma}\omega_{\mu\gamma}{}^{\beta} .$$
(A.37)

Due to the splitting (A.33), it follows that this connection separates in two independent connections

$$\omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}^{(-)} = \omega_{\mu\underline{\alpha}\underline{\beta}}, \qquad \omega_{\mu\alpha\beta}^{(+)} = \omega_{\mu\overline{\alpha}\overline{\beta}}$$
(A.38)

which transform as

$$\delta\omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(-)\beta} = L_{\xi}\omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(-)\beta} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\underline{\beta}} + \omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(-)\gamma}\Lambda_{\underline{\gamma}}^{\underline{\beta}} - \Lambda_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\underline{\gamma}}\omega_{\mu\gamma}^{(-)\beta}, \qquad (A.39)$$

$$\delta\omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(+)\beta} = L_{\xi}\omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(+)\beta} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\overline{\alpha}}{}^{\beta} + \omega_{\mu\alpha}^{(+)\gamma}\Lambda_{\overline{\gamma}}{}^{\beta} - \Lambda_{\overline{\alpha}}{}^{\overline{\gamma}}\omega_{\mu\gamma}^{(+)\beta} .$$
(A.40)

We can now define the internal Lorentz Chern-Simons three-forms

$$\Omega^{(i,\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho} = \omega^{(\pm)\beta}_{[\mu\alpha} \nabla_{\nu} \omega^{(\pm)\alpha}_{\rho]\beta} + \frac{2}{3} \omega^{(\pm)\beta}_{[\mu\alpha} \omega^{(\pm)\gamma}_{\nu\beta} \omega^{(\pm)\alpha}_{\rho]\gamma}, \qquad (A.41)$$

which transform as follows

$$\delta\Omega^{(i,\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho} = L_{\xi}\delta\Omega^{(i,\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \partial_{[\mu} \left(\omega^{(\pm)\beta}_{\nu\alpha}\partial_{\rho]}\Lambda_{\beta}{}^{\alpha}\right) . \tag{A.42}$$

Finally, we define the projected scalar Riemann tensors

$$R^{(\pm)\beta}_{\mu\nu\alpha} = 2\partial_{[\mu}\omega^{(\pm)\beta}_{\nu]\alpha} + 2\omega^{(\pm)\gamma}_{[\mu\alpha}\omega^{(\pm)\beta}_{\nu]\gamma}, \qquad (A.43)$$

that transforms as

$$\delta R^{(\pm)\beta}_{\mu\nu\alpha} = L_{\xi} R^{(\pm)\beta}_{\mu\nu\alpha} + R^{(\pm)\gamma}_{\mu\nu\alpha} \Lambda_{\gamma}^{\beta} - \Lambda_{\alpha}^{\gamma} R^{(\pm)\beta}_{\mu\nu\gamma}, \qquad (A.44)$$

and in terms of which the following identity holds

$$\nabla_{[\mu}\Omega^{(i,\pm)}_{\nu\rho\sigma]} = \frac{1}{4} R^{(\pm)}_{[\mu\nu\alpha}{}^{\beta}R^{(\pm)}_{\rho\sigma]\beta}{}^{\alpha} .$$
(A.45)

A.5 Green-Schwarz and Chern-Simons

To lowest order in α' , the two-form transforms as follows

$$\delta B_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi} B_{\mu\nu} + 2\partial_{[\mu}\xi_{\nu]} + A_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu]}\lambda_{m} . \qquad (A.46)$$

The covariant (to lowest order in α') three-form curvature tensor is then given by

$$H_{\mu\nu\rho} = 3\partial_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]} - 3\Omega^{(g)}_{\mu\nu\rho} . \qquad (A.47)$$

It is invariant under gauge transformations parameterized by ξ_{μ} and λ^{m} , and transforms as a three-form under diffeomorphisms.

We can now define the spin connections with torsion

$$\omega_{\mu ab}^{(\pm)} = \omega_{\mu ab} \pm \frac{1}{2} H_{\mu ab} , \qquad H_{\mu ab} = H_{\mu\nu\rho} e_a{}^{\nu} e_b{}^{\rho} , \qquad (A.48)$$

Note that we do not include any α' -correction in the torsion, as we are only interested in first-order corrections in this paper. When the two-form Riemann tensor is supra-labeled with a sign, we use the convention that it is defined as in (A.14) but in terms of the spin connection with torsion

$$R^{(\pm)b}_{\mu\nu a} = \partial_{\mu}\omega^{(\pm)b}_{\nu a} - \partial_{\nu}\omega^{(\pm)b}_{\mu a} + \omega^{(\pm)c}_{\mu a}\omega^{(\pm)b}_{\nu c} - \omega^{(\pm)c}_{\nu a}\omega^{(\pm)b}_{\mu c} .$$
(A.49)

The supra-labeled with a sign torsionful Chern-Simons three-form is accordingly

$$\Omega_{\mu\nu\rho}^{(e,\pm)} = \omega_{[\mu a}^{(\pm)b} \partial_{\nu} \omega_{\rho]b}^{(\pm)a} + \frac{2}{3} \omega_{[\mu a}^{(\pm)b} \omega_{\nu b}^{(\pm)c} \omega_{\rho]c}^{(\pm)a} .$$
(A.50)

The transformations of the torsionful spin connection, Riemann tensor and Chern-Simons three-form are as follows

$$\delta\omega_{\mu a}^{(\pm)b} = L_{\xi}\omega_{\mu a}^{(\pm)b} + \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{a}{}^{b} + \omega_{\mu a}^{(\pm)c}\Lambda_{c}{}^{b} - \Lambda_{a}{}^{c}\omega_{\mu c}^{(\pm)b}, \qquad (A.51)$$

$$\delta R^{(\pm) b}_{\mu\nu a} = L_{\xi} R^{(\pm) b}_{\mu\nu a} + R^{(\pm) c}_{\mu\nu a} \Lambda_{c}^{\ b} - \Lambda_{a}^{\ c} R^{(\pm) b}_{\mu\nu c}, \qquad (A.52)$$

$$\delta\Omega^{(e,\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho} = L_{\xi}\Omega^{(e,\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \partial_{[\mu} \left(\omega^{(\pm)b}_{\nu a}\partial_{\rho]}\Lambda_b{}^a\right) . \tag{A.53}$$

The Lorentz Chern-Simons three-forms satisfy the identities

$$\nabla_{[\mu}\Omega^{(e,\pm)}_{\nu\rho\sigma]} = \frac{1}{4} R^{(\pm)\ b}_{[\mu\nu a} R^{(\pm)\ a}_{\rho\sigma]b} \,. \tag{A.54}$$

When first order α' -corrections are turned on, the two-form field receives a deformation in its gauge transformations

$$\delta B_{\mu\nu} = L_{\xi} B_{\mu\nu} + 2\partial_{[\mu}\xi_{\nu]} + A_{[\mu}{}^{m}\partial_{\nu]}\lambda_{m} - \frac{1}{2} \left(a\omega_{[\mu}^{(-)\alpha\beta} - b\omega_{[\mu}^{(+)\alpha\beta} \right) \partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{\alpha\beta} - \frac{1}{2} \left(a\omega_{[\mu}^{(-)ab} - b\omega_{[\mu}^{(+)ab} \right) \partial_{\nu]}\Lambda_{ab} , \qquad (A.55)$$

that forces a correction in its three-form field strength

$$\widehat{H}_{\mu\nu\rho} = H_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2}a\Omega^{(e,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{3}{2}b\Omega^{(e,+)}_{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{3}{2}a\Omega^{(i,-)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{3}{2}b\Omega^{(i,+)}_{\mu\nu\rho} .$$
(A.56)

The Bianchi identity for this tensor is given by

$$\nabla_{[\mu} \widehat{H}_{\nu\rho\sigma]} = -\frac{3}{4} F_{[\mu\nu}{}^{m} F_{\rho\sigma]m} - \frac{3}{8} a R^{(-) \ b}_{[\mu\nu a} R^{(-) \ a}_{\rho\sigma]b} + \frac{3}{8} b R^{(+) \ b}_{[\mu\nu a} R^{(+) \ a}_{\rho\sigma]b} - \frac{3}{8} a R^{(-) \ \beta}_{[\mu\nu\alpha} R^{(-) \ \alpha}_{\rho\sigma]\beta} + \frac{3}{8} b R^{(+) \ \beta}_{[\mu\nu\alpha} R^{(+) \ \alpha}_{\rho\sigma]\beta} .$$
(A.57)

B Lowest order action, EOMs and field redefinitions

Here we briefly review the zeroth order action of half-maximal gauged supergravities. The action is given by

$$S = \int d^n X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \mathcal{L}_0 \,, \tag{B.1}$$

where

$$\mathcal{L}_{0} = R + 4\nabla_{\mu}\nabla^{\mu}\phi - 4\nabla_{\mu}\phi\nabla^{\mu}\phi - \frac{1}{12}H_{\mu\nu\rho}H^{\mu\nu\rho} - \frac{1}{4}F_{\mu\nu}{}^{m}F^{\mu\nu n}M_{mn} + \frac{1}{8}\nabla_{\mu}M_{mn}\nabla^{\mu}M^{mn} - V_{0}, \qquad (B.2)$$

and the scalar potential is

$$V_0 = \frac{1}{12} f_{mp}{}^r f_{nq}{}^s M^{mn} M^{pq} M_{rs} + \frac{1}{4} f_{mp}{}^q f_{nq}{}^p M^{mn} + \frac{1}{6} f_{mnp} f^{mnp} .$$
(B.3)

Varying the action with respect to the fields gives, up to total derivatives,

$$\delta S = \int d^n X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left(\Delta g^{\mu\nu} \delta g_{\mu\nu} + \Delta \phi \delta \phi + \Delta B^{\mu\nu} \delta B_{\mu\nu} + \Delta A^{\mu}{}_m \delta A_{\mu}{}^m + \Delta M^{mn} \delta M_{mn} \right) \,,$$

where

$$\begin{split} \Delta \phi &= -2\mathcal{L}_{0} \\ \Delta g_{\mu\nu} &= \frac{1}{4} g_{\mu\nu} \Delta \phi + R_{\mu\nu} + 2\nabla_{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} \phi - \frac{1}{4} H_{\mu\rho\sigma} H_{\nu}{}^{\rho\sigma} \\ &\quad -\frac{1}{2} F_{\mu\rho}{}^{m} F_{\nu}{}^{\rho m} M_{mn} + \frac{1}{8} \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M^{mn} \\ \Delta B_{\mu\nu} &= \frac{1}{2} \nabla^{\rho} H_{\rho\mu\nu} - \nabla^{\rho} \phi H_{\rho\mu\nu} \end{split} \tag{B.4}$$
$$\Delta A_{\mu}{}^{m} &= A_{\nu}{}^{m} \Delta B^{\nu}{}_{\mu} - 2\nabla^{\nu} \phi F_{\nu\mu n} M^{nm} + \nabla^{\nu} \left(F_{\nu\mu n} M^{nm}\right) \\ &\quad +\frac{1}{2} H_{\mu}{}^{\rho\sigma} F_{\rho\sigma}{}^{m} + \frac{1}{2} f_{p}{}^{qm} M_{qr} \nabla_{\mu} M^{rp} \\ \Delta M_{mn} &= \left(P_{m}{}^{p} \bar{P}_{n}{}^{q} + \bar{P}_{m}{}^{p} P_{n}{}^{q}\right) \left(-\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu p} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{q} + \frac{1}{2} \nabla^{\mu} \phi \nabla_{\mu} M_{pq} - \frac{1}{4} \nabla_{\mu} \nabla^{\mu} M_{pq} \\ &\quad -\frac{1}{4} f_{pur} f_{qvs} M^{uv} M^{rs} - \frac{1}{4} f_{pr}{}^{s} f_{qs}{}^{r}\right), \end{split}$$

with

$$P_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\kappa_{mn} - M_{mn} \right) , \quad \bar{P}_{mn} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\kappa_{mn} + M_{mn} \right)$$
(B.5)

Notice that under field redefinitions

$$g_{\mu\nu} \to g_{\mu\nu} + Dg_{(\mu\nu)}, \qquad \qquad B_{\mu\nu} \to B_{\mu\nu} + DB_{[\mu\nu]}, \qquad \phi \to \phi + D\phi, A_{\mu}{}^{m} \to A_{\mu}{}^{m} + DA_{\mu}{}^{m}, \qquad \qquad M_{mn} \to M_{mn} + DM_{(\underline{m}\overline{n})}, \qquad (B.6)$$

the lowest order action shifts (up to integration by parts) as

$$DS = \int d^n X \sqrt{-g} e^{-2\phi} \left(\Delta g^{\mu\nu} Dg_{\mu\nu} + \Delta \phi D\phi + \Delta B^{\mu\nu} DB_{\mu\nu} + \Delta A^{\mu}{}_m DA_{\mu}{}^m + \Delta M^{mn} DM_{mn} \right) .$$

Therefore, using equations of motion to simplify or eliminate terms in the first order part of the action, simply amounts to performing covariant first order field redefinitions, and is then a valid operation.

C Some technical details

C.1 Simplifying the action

The purpose of this appendix is to give some explicit details in the derivation of (3.63). The expressions of $L^{(\pm)}$, introduced in section 3.3 and related to $\mathcal{L}^{(\pm)}$ via (3.62) are our starting point. After some algebraic manipulations we obtain

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{L}^{(\pm)} &= -V^{(\pm)} \mp \frac{1}{4} H^{\mu\nu\rho} \Omega^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho} + \frac{1}{8} R^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} R^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \pm \frac{1}{4} P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn} F^{\mu}{}_{\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} R_{\mu\nu} \\ & \mp \frac{1}{4} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn} \pm \frac{1}{4} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} R_{\mu\mu\nu\sigma} P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn} \\ & -\frac{1}{64} \nabla_{\mu} M_{np} \nabla_{\nu} M_{qr} \nabla^{\mu} M^{pr} \nabla^{\nu} M^{mq} (4 \eta_{m}{}^{n} \mp M_{m}{}^{n}) \\ & \pm \frac{1}{16} \nabla_{(\mu} \nabla_{\nu)} M_{mn} \nabla^{\mu} \nabla^{\nu} M^{mp} \nabla^{\nu} M^{nq} \\ & -\frac{1}{128} \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M^{mp} \nabla^{\mu} M_{pq} \nabla^{\nu} M^{nq} \\ & -\frac{1}{128} \nabla_{\mu} M_{mn} \nabla_{\nu} M^{mp} \nabla^{\mu} M_{pq} \nabla^{\nu} M^{nq} \\ & \pm \frac{1}{8} f_{mnp} f_{qrs} \nabla_{\mu} M^{m1p} \nabla^{\mu} M^{m2s} \left(-P^{(\mp)^{mq}} (\eta^{r}{}_{m1} \eta^{n}{}_{m2} + 2 P^{(+)^{r}{}_{m1}} P^{(-)^{n}{}_{m2}}) \\ & + P^{(\pm)^{mq}} \left(2 P^{(+)^{n}{}_{m1}} P^{(-)^{r}{}_{m2}} + 2 \eta^{r}{}_{m1} \eta^{n}{}_{m2} - M^{rn} M_{m1m2} \\ & + P^{(\mp)^{rn}} (\eta_{m2m1} \pm 2 M_{m2m1}) \right) \right) \\ & -\frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma n} F^{\mu\rho}{}_{p} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{q} \left(M^{mn} M^{pq} \pm 2 M^{mn} \eta^{pq} - 7 \eta^{mn} \eta^{pq} \\ & \pm 4 (\eta^{mp} \pm 2 M^{mp}) M^{nq} \mp \frac{1}{8} \left(2 P^{(\pm)^{mn}} - P^{(\mp)^{mn}} \right) \nabla_{\mu} F_{\nu\rho m} \nabla^{\mu} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \\ & \pm \frac{1}{4} P^{(\pm)^{mn}} (\nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} + \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} F_{\rho\mu m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{m} + \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} F^{\rho\nu}{}_{n} F_{\mu\rho m} \right) \\ & -\frac{1}{16} F^{\mu\rho}{}_{m} F_{\mu\nu n} \nabla_{\rho} M^{pq} \left(M^{mp} M^{nq} - \eta^{mp} \eta^{nq} \right) \\ & \pm \frac{1}{64} F^{\mu\rho}{}_{m} F_{\mu\nu n} \nabla_{\rho} M^{mp} \nabla_{\rho} M^{nq} \left(\eta_{m\pi} \pm 3 M^{mn} \right) \\ & \pm \frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \nabla^{\rho} M^{mp} \nabla_{\nu} M^{nq} \left(2 P^{(\pm)}{}_{p}{}_{p} - P^{(\pm)}{}_{p} \right) \\ & -\frac{1}{8} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} \nabla_{\mu} F_{\nu\rho m} \nabla^{\rho} M^{mp} \left(2 P^{(\pm)}{}_{p}{}_{p} - P^{(\pm)}{}_{p}{}_{p} \right) \\ & -\frac{1}{4} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} \nabla_{\nu} M^{mn} \nabla^{\rho} F_{\mu\rho m} \pm P^{(\pm)^{mn}} \nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \\ \end{array}$$

$$\pm P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} \nabla^{\mu} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \pm P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} \phi$$

$$+ \frac{1}{2} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} M^{mn} \mp P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi$$

$$+ \frac{1}{16} f_{m2pr} f_{nqs} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m1} P^{(\pm)^{rs}} (\pm 2 M^{mm2} (\eta^{nm1} \eta^{pq} + M^{nm1} M^{pq})$$

$$- \eta^{pq} (\eta^{nm1} \eta^{mm2} + M^{nm1} M^{mm2}))$$

$$- \frac{1}{48} F^{\mu}{}_{\gamma m} F_{\mu\nu n} F^{\gamma\nu}{}_{p} f_{qrs} (M^{mq} (\eta^{nr} \eta^{ps} + M^{nr} M^{ps}) + 2(4 M^{mq} \pm \eta^{mq}) \eta^{nr} \eta^{ps})$$

$$+ \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla^{\mu} M_{pr} \nabla^{\nu} M_{qs} f_{n}{}^{rs} (\pm M^{n[m} P^{(\mp)p]q} + \eta^{mn} \eta^{pq} - M^{mp} M^{nq})$$

$$- \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} H^{\mu\nu\rho} M^{mn} M^{pq} \nabla_{\rho} M_{p}{}^{s} f_{nqs}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{64} H^{\mu\nu\rho} H_{\mu\nu\sigma} \nabla_{\rho} M_{mn} \nabla^{\sigma} M^{mn} \mp \frac{1}{32} F^{\mu\rho}{}_{n} F_{\mu\nu m} H^{\nu\sigma\gamma} H_{\rho\sigma\gamma} (\eta^{mn} \pm 3 M^{mn})$$

$$\pm \frac{1}{16} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} (H_{\mu\rho}{}^{\gamma} H_{\nu\sigma\gamma} P^{(\mp)^{mn}} - H_{\mu\nu}{}^{\gamma} H_{\rho\sigma\gamma} P^{(\pm)^{mn}})$$

$$\mp \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\rho}{}_{n} H^{\mu\nu\rho} (2 P^{(\mp)^{mp}} - P^{(\pm)^{mp}}) \nabla_{\sigma} M^{n}{}_{p}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\mu\rho}{}_{n} H^{\mu\nu\sigma} \nabla_{\nu} F_{\rho\sigma n} P^{(\mp)^{mn}} - \frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} F_{\rho\sigma}{}^{m} \nabla^{\mu} H^{\nu\rho\sigma} ,$$

$$(C.1)$$

Now notice that most of the terms containing derivatives of the dilaton can be rewritten as a total derivative, e.g.

$$e^{-2\phi} \left(\pm P^{(\pm)\,mn} \nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \pm P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} \nabla^{\mu} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \right.$$
$$\pm P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} \phi + \frac{1}{2} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} M^{mn}$$
$$\mp P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi \right)$$
$$= \nabla^{\mu} \left(e^{-2\phi} P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \right) \pm e^{-2\phi} P^{(\pm)\,mn} F_{\mu\rho m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\nu} \phi \nabla^{\mu} \phi.$$
(C.2)

We can also perform some field redefinitions in order to get some extra simplifications (see appendix B). In particular if we choose

$$\delta g^{\mu\nu} = a \,\delta g^{\mu\nu}_{-} + b \,\delta g^{\mu\nu}_{+} , \qquad \delta g^{\mu\nu}_{(\pm)} = \mp \frac{1}{4} P^{(\pm)mn} F^{\mu\rho}_{\ m} F^{\nu}_{\ \rho n} ,$$

$$\delta \phi = a \,\delta \phi_{-} + b \,\delta \phi_{+} , \qquad \delta \phi_{(\pm)} = \pm \frac{1}{16} P^{(\pm)mn} F^{\mu\nu}_{\ m} F_{\mu\nu n} , \qquad (C.3)$$

we find that some terms in $\mathcal{L}^{(\pm)}$ are cancelled, in particular the one containing the Ricci tensor and the only term which is not a total derivative in the last line of (C.2). It would be nice to explore if redefinitions of the scalars, the two-form and the gauge fields simplify the action further.

On the other hand we can use the Bianchi identity of the Riemann tensor $R_{\mu[\nu\rho\sigma]} = 0$ to rewrite the terms

$$\mp \frac{1}{4} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} P^{(\mp)}{}^{mn} \pm \frac{1}{4} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} R_{\mu\rho\nu\sigma} P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn}$$
$$= \pm \frac{1}{8} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{m} F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \left(P^{(\pm)}{}^{mn} - 2 P^{(\mp)}{}^{mn} \right) , \qquad (C.4)$$

which can then be absorbed into

$$\frac{1}{8} \tilde{R}^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \tilde{R}^{(\pm)\ \mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{8} R^{(\pm)\ \mu\nu\rho\sigma}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} R^{(\pm)\ \mu\nu\rho\sigma} \pm \frac{1}{8} F^{\mu\nu}_{\ m} F^{\rho\sigma}_{\ n} R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \left(P^{(\pm)mn} - 2 P^{(\mp)mn} \right)
\mp \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\num} F_{\rho\sigma n} H^{\mu\rho\lambda} H^{\nu\sigma}_{\lambda} \left(P^{(\pm)mn} - 2 P^{(\mp)mn} \right)
+ \frac{1}{32} F_{\mu\nu}^{\ m} F_{\rho\sigma}^{\ n} F^{\mu\nu\rho} F^{\rho\sigma q} \left(2 \left(P^{(+)}_{mn} P^{(+)}_{pq} + P^{(-)}_{mn} P^{(-)}_{pq} \right) - 5 P^{(+)}_{mn} P^{(-)}_{pq} \right)
+ \frac{1}{16} F_{\mu\nu}^{\ m} F_{\rho\sigma}^{\ n} F^{\mu\rho\rho} F^{\nu\sigma q} \left(2 P^{(\mp)}_{mn} P^{(\mp)}_{pq} - P^{(\pm)}_{mn} P^{(\pm)}_{pq} + P^{(+)}_{mn} P^{(-)}_{pq} \right),$$
(C.5)

where we have used the Bianchi identity of the three-form (A.57), in order to rewrite the term containing $\nabla_{\mu}H_{\nu\rho\sigma}$ in $\tilde{R}^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}\tilde{R}^{(\pm)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ as

$$\frac{1}{8} F^{\mu\nu m} F^{\rho\sigma n} \nabla_{\mu} H_{\nu\rho\sigma} (P_{mn}^{(\pm)} - 2P_{mn}^{(\mp)})
= \frac{1}{8} F^{\mu\nu m} F^{\rho\sigma n} \nabla_{[\mu} H_{\nu\rho\sigma]} (P_{mn}^{(\pm)} - 2P_{mn}^{(\mp)})
= -\frac{1}{32} F^{\mu\nu m} F^{\rho\sigma n} \left(F_{\mu\nu}{}^{p} F_{\rho\sigma p} - 2F_{\mu\rho}{}^{p} F_{\nu\sigma p} \right) \left(P_{mn}^{(\pm)} - 2P_{mn}^{(\mp)} \right). \quad (C.6)$$

This condition can also be used to put the last term in \mathcal{L}^{\pm} in the form

$$-\frac{1}{4}F^{\mu\nu m}F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{m}\nabla_{\mu}H_{\nu\rho\sigma} = \frac{1}{16}F_{\mu\nu m}F_{\rho\sigma}{}^{m}\left(F^{\mu\nu n}F^{\rho\sigma}{}_{n} - 2F^{\mu\rho n}F^{\nu\sigma}{}_{n}\right).$$
 (C.7)

On the other hand we can use the Bianchi identity for the field strength (A.26), which implies $\nabla_{\rho}F_{\mu\nu m}\nabla^{\rho}F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} = -2\nabla_{\rho}F_{\mu\nu m}\nabla^{\mu}F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n}$ to rewrite

$$\pm \frac{1}{4} P^{(\pm)^{mn}} (\nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} + \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} F_{\rho\mu n} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{m} + \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\nu} F^{\rho\nu}{}_{n} F_{\mu\rho m})
\mp \frac{1}{8} (2 P^{(\pm)^{mn}} - P^{(\mp)^{mn}}) \nabla_{\mu} F_{\nu\rho m} \nabla^{\mu} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n}
= \pm \frac{1}{4} P^{(\pm)^{mn}} \nabla^{\mu} \nabla_{\rho} (F_{\mu\nu m} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n}) - \frac{1}{8} M^{mn} \nabla_{\mu} F_{\nu\rho m} \nabla^{\mu} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n}. \quad (C.8)$$

Again by using (A.26) we can write

$$-\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} H^{\mu\rho\sigma} \nabla^{\nu} F_{\rho\sigma n} P^{(\pm)mn} + \frac{1}{4} F^{\rho}{}_{\mu m} H^{\mu\nu\sigma} \nabla_{\nu} F_{\rho\sigma n} P^{(\mp)mn} = -\frac{1}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} H^{\mu\rho\sigma} \nabla^{\nu} F_{\rho\sigma n} \left(P^{(\mp)mn} + 2 P^{(\pm)mn} \right), \quad (C.9)$$

and

$$\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla^{\mu} F^{\nu\rho}{}_{n} \nabla_{\rho} M^{mp} \left(2 P^{(\mp)^{n}}{}_{p} + P^{(\pm)^{n}}{}_{p} \right)
- \frac{1}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \nabla^{\rho} M^{mp} \left(2 P^{(\pm)^{n}}{}_{p} + P^{(\mp)^{n}}{}_{p} \right) = -\frac{3}{8} F_{\mu\nu m} \nabla_{\rho} F^{\mu\nu}{}_{n} \nabla^{\rho} M^{mn} .$$
(C.10)

Hence plugging all these equations into (C.1), we obtain (3.63).

C.2 The α' -corrections to the scalar potential

The purpose of this appendix is to show that the α' -corrections to the scalar potential cannot be eliminated through field redefinitions. Let us discuss, without loss of generality the case b = 0. If such redefinitions existed, then $V_{\alpha} = -\alpha' \mathcal{V}^{(-)}$ in (3.65) should be reproduced by the scalar part of $\Delta M^{mn} \delta M_{mn}|_{scalar} = -\delta^{mn} V_0 \delta M_{mn}$ (see (B.4)), where

$$\delta^{mn} V_0 = -2 S_{m'n'} \left(P^{(+)mm'} P^{(-)nn'} + P^{(-)mm'} P^{(+)nn'} \right) = -2 \left(S^{\overline{m}\underline{n}} + S^{\underline{m}\overline{n}} \right)$$
$$S_{m'n'} = f_{m'pq} f_{n'p'q'} P^{(+)pp'} P^{(-)qq'}$$
(C.11)

The first line of V_{α} in (3.65) can be rewritten as

$$\begin{pmatrix} P_{mm'}^{(-)}P_{nn'}^{(-)}P_{pp'}^{(+)} - P_{mm'}^{(+)}P_{nn'}^{(+)}P_{pp'}^{(-)} \end{pmatrix} P_{qq'}^{(-)}P_{rr'}^{(-)}P_{ss'}^{(+)}f^{mpq}f^{np'q'}f^{m'rs}f^{n'r's'} = S^{m'n'} \begin{pmatrix} P_{mm'}^{(-)}P_{nn'}^{(-)}P_{pp'}^{(+)} - P_{mm'}^{(+)}P_{nn'}^{(-)}P_{pp'}^{(-)} \end{pmatrix} P_{qq'}^{(-)}f^{mpq}f^{np'q'} = \begin{pmatrix} S^{\underline{mn}}P_{pp'}^{(+)} - S^{\overline{mn}}P_{pp'}^{(-)} \end{pmatrix} P_{qq'}^{(-)}f^{mpq}f^{np'q'} ,$$
(C.12)

and so we see that the projected components of S above do not agree with those in $\delta^{mn}V_0$.

The situation is even worse for the second line of (3.65), as it is not possible to generate the S_{mn} factor. Indeed to generate it, we need to permute indices in the fluxes and the only available identities are the quadratic constraints in which the fluxes are contracted with the κ metric instead of projectors.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- W. Siegel, Superspace duality in low-energy superstrings, Phys. Rev. D 48 (1993) 2826 [hep-th/9305073] [INSPIRE].
- W. Siegel, Two vierbein formalism for string inspired axionic gravity, Phys. Rev. D 47 (1993) 5453 [hep-th/9302036] [INSPIRE].
- [3] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Double field theory, JHEP 09 (2009) 099 [arXiv:0904.4664]
 [INSPIRE].
- [4] C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, The Gauge algebra of double field theory and Courant brackets, JHEP 09 (2009) 090 [arXiv:0908.1792] [INSPIRE].

- [5] O. Hohm, C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Background independent action for double field theory, JHEP 07 (2010) 016 [arXiv:1003.5027] [INSPIRE].
- [6] O. Hohm, C. Hull and B. Zwiebach, Generalized metric formulation of double field theory, JHEP 08 (2010) 008 [arXiv:1006.4823] [INSPIRE].
- [7] G. Aldazabal, D. Marques and C. Núñez, Double field theory: a pedagogical review, Class. Quant. Grav. 30 (2013) 163001 [arXiv:1305.1907] [INSPIRE].
- [8] O. Hohm, D. Lüst and B. Zwiebach, The spacetime of double field theory: review, remarks and outlook, Fortsch. Phys. 61 (2013) 926 [arXiv:1309.2977] [INSPIRE].
- [9] D.S. Berman and D.C. Thompson, Duality symmetric string and M-theory, Phys. Rept. 566 (2014) 1 [arXiv:1306.2643] [INSPIRE].
- [10] O. Hohm and S.K. Kwak, N = 1 supersymmetric double field theory, JHEP 03 (2012) 080 [arXiv:1111.7293] [INSPIRE].
- [11] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Supersymmetric double field theory: stringy reformulation of supergravity, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 081501 [Erratum ibid. D 86 (2012) 089903]
 [arXiv:1112.0069] [INSPIRE].
- [12] O. Hohm and S.K. Kwak, Double field theory formulation of heterotic strings, JHEP 06 (2011) 096 [arXiv:1103.2136] [INSPIRE].
- [13] O. Hohm, S.K. Kwak and B. Zwiebach, Double field theory of Type II strings, JHEP 09 (2011) 013 [arXiv:1107.0008] [INSPIRE].
- [14] I. Jeon, K. Lee, J.-H. Park and Y. Suh, Stringy unification of Type IIA and IIB supergravities under N = 2 D = 10 supersymmetric double field theory, Phys. Lett. B 723 (2013) 245 [arXiv:1210.5078] [INSPIRE].
- [15] C.M. Hull, Generalised geometry for M-theory, JHEP 07 (2007) 079 [hep-th/0701203]
 [INSPIRE].
- [16] P. Pires Pacheco and D. Waldram, M-theory, exceptional generalised geometry and superpotentials, JHEP 09 (2008) 123 [arXiv:0804.1362] [INSPIRE].
- [17] D.S. Berman and M.J. Perry, Generalized geometry and M-theory, JHEP 06 (2011) 074 [arXiv:1008.1763] [INSPIRE].
- [18] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supergravity as generalised geometry II: $E_{d(d)} \times \mathbb{R}^+$ and M-theory, JHEP **03** (2014) 019 [arXiv:1212.1586] [INSPIRE].
- [19] D.S. Berman, M. Cederwall, A. Kleinschmidt and D.C. Thompson, The gauge structure of generalised diffeomorphisms, JHEP 01 (2013) 064 [arXiv:1208.5884] [INSPIRE].
- [20] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional field theory I: E₆₍₆₎ covariant Form of M-theory and Type IIB, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 066016 [arXiv:1312.0614] [INSPIRE].
- [21] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Exceptional field theory. II. E₇₍₇₎, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 066017 [arXiv:1312.4542] [INSPIRE].
- [22] P. West, A brief review of E theory, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 31 (2016) 1630043
 [arXiv:1609.06863] [INSPIRE].
- [23] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Differential geometry with a projection: application to double field theory, JHEP 04 (2011) 014 [arXiv:1011.1324] [INSPIRE].

- [24] I. Jeon, K. Lee and J.-H. Park, Stringy differential geometry, beyond Riemann, Phys. Rev. D 84 (2011) 044022 [arXiv:1105.6294] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A. Coimbra, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Supergravity as generalised geometry I: Type II theories, JHEP 11 (2011) 091 [arXiv:1107.1733] [INSPIRE].
- [26] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, On the Riemann tensor in double field theory, JHEP 05 (2012) 126 [arXiv:1112.5296] [INSPIRE].
- [27] D.S. Berman, C.D.A. Blair, E. Malek and M.J. Perry, *The O_{D,D} geometry of string theory*, *Int. J. Mod. Phys.* A 29 (2014) 1450080 [arXiv:1303.6727] [INSPIRE].
- [28] D. Andriot, O. Hohm, M. Larfors, D. Lüst and P. Patalong, Non-geometric fluxes in supergravity and double field theory, Fortsch. Phys. 60 (2012) 1150 [arXiv:1204.1979] [INSPIRE].
- [29] D. Andriot and A. Betz, β-supergravity: a ten-dimensional theory with non-geometric fluxes and its geometric framework, JHEP 12 (2013) 083 [arXiv:1306.4381] [INSPIRE].
- [30] R. Blumenhagen, A. Deser, E. Plauschinn, F. Rennecke and C. Schmid, The intriguing structure of non-geometric frames in string theory, Fortsch. Phys. 61 (2013) 893 [arXiv:1304.2784] [INSPIRE].
- [31] M.A. Heller, N. Ikeda and S. Watamura, Unified picture of non-geometric fluxes and T-duality in double field theory via graded symplectic manifolds, JHEP 02 (2017) 078 [arXiv:1611.08346] [INSPIRE].
- [32] K. Lee, S.-J. Rey and Y. Sakatani, *Effective action for non-geometric fluxes from duality* covariant actions, arXiv:1612.08738 [INSPIRE].
- [33] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, Large gauge transformations in double field theory, JHEP 02 (2013) 075 [arXiv:1207.4198] [INSPIRE].
- [34] J.-H. Park, Comments on double field theory and diffeomorphisms, JHEP 06 (2013) 098 [arXiv:1304.5946] [INSPIRE].
- [35] D.S. Berman, M. Cederwall and M.J. Perry, Global aspects of double geometry, JHEP 09 (2014) 066 [arXiv:1401.1311] [INSPIRE].
- [36] G. Papadopoulos, Seeking the balance: patching double and exceptional field theories, JHEP 10 (2014) 089 [arXiv:1402.2586] [INSPIRE].
- [37] C.M. Hull, Finite gauge transformations and geometry in double field theory, JHEP 04 (2015) 109 [arXiv:1406.7794] [INSPIRE].
- [38] U. Naseer, A note on large gauge transformations in double field theory, JHEP 06 (2015) 002 [arXiv:1504.05913] [INSPIRE].
- [39] S.-J. Rey and Y. Sakatani, *Finite transformations in doubled and exceptional space*, arXiv:1510.06735 [INSPIRE].
- [40] J. Berkeley, D.S. Berman and F.J. Rudolph, Strings and branes are waves, JHEP 06 (2014) 006 [arXiv:1403.7198] [INSPIRE].
- [41] D.S. Berman and F.J. Rudolph, Branes are waves and monopoles, JHEP 05 (2015) 015
 [arXiv:1409.6314] [INSPIRE].
- [42] I. Bakhmatov, A. Kleinschmidt and E.T. Musaev, Non-geometric branes are DFT monopoles, JHEP 10 (2016) 076 [arXiv:1607.05450] [INSPIRE].

- [43] G. Aldazabal, M. Graña, S. Iguri, M. Mayo, C. Nuñez and J.A. Rosabal, Enhanced gauge symmetry and winding modes in double field theory, JHEP 03 (2016) 093 [arXiv:1510.07644] [INSPIRE].
- [44] G. Aldazabal, M. Mayo and C. Nuñez, Probing the string winding sector, JHEP 03 (2017) 096 [arXiv:1611.04927] [INSPIRE].
- [45] G. Aldazabal, W. Baron, D. Marques and C. Núñez, The effective action of double field theory, JHEP 11 (2011) 052 [Erratum ibid. 11 (2011) 109] [arXiv:1109.0290] [INSPIRE].
- [46] D. Geissbuhler, Double field theory and N = 4 gauged supergravity, JHEP 11 (2011) 116 [arXiv:1109.4280] [INSPIRE].
- [47] C.M. Hull, A geometry for non-geometric string backgrounds, JHEP 10 (2005) 065 [hep-th/0406102] [INSPIRE].
- [48] H. Samtleben, Lectures on gauged supergravity and flux compactifications, Class. Quant. Grav. 25 (2008) 214002 [arXiv:0808.4076] [INSPIRE].
- [49] M. Trigiante, Gauged supergravities, arXiv:1609.09745 [INSPIRE].
- [50] J. Schon and M. Weidner, *Gauged* N = 4 supergravities, *JHEP* **05** (2006) 034 [hep-th/0602024] [INSPIRE].
- [51] J. Scherk and J.H. Schwarz, How to get masses from extra dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 153 (1979) 61 [INSPIRE].
- [52] N. Kaloper and R.C. Myers, The odd story of massive supergravity, JHEP 05 (1999) 010 [hep-th/9901045] [INSPIRE].
- [53] M. Graña and D. Marques, Gauged double field theory, JHEP 04 (2012) 020 [arXiv:1201.2924] [INSPIRE].
- [54] O. Hohm and S.K. Kwak, Frame-like geometry of double field theory, J. Phys. A 44 (2011) 085404 [arXiv:1011.4101] [INSPIRE].
- [55] D. Geissbuhler, D. Marques, C. Núñez and V. Penas, Exploring double field theory, JHEP 06 (2013) 101 [arXiv:1304.1472] [INSPIRE].
- [56] G. Dibitetto, J.J. Fernandez-Melgarejo, D. Marques and D. Roest, *Duality orbits of non-geometric fluxes*, Fortsch. Phys. 60 (2012) 1123 [arXiv:1203.6562] [INSPIRE].
- [57] K. Lee, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, New gaugings and non-geometry, arXiv:1506.03457 [INSPIRE].
- [58] K. Lee, C. Strickland-Constable and D. Waldram, Spheres, generalised parallelisability and consistent truncations, arXiv:1401.3360 [INSPIRE].
- [59] D.S. Berman and K. Lee, Supersymmetry for gauged double field theory and generalised Scherk-Schwarz reductions, Nucl. Phys. B 881 (2014) 369 [arXiv:1305.2747] [INSPIRE].
- [60] R. Blumenhagen, F. Hassler and D. Lüst, Double field theory on group manifolds, JHEP 02 (2015) 001 [arXiv:1410.6374] [INSPIRE].
- [61] P. du Bosque, F. Hassler and D. Lüst, Flux formulation of DFT on group manifolds and generalized Scherk-Schwarz compactifications, JHEP 02 (2016) 039 [arXiv:1509.04176] [INSPIRE].
- [62] R. Blumenhagen, A. Font and E. Plauschinn, Relating double field theory to the scalar potential of N = 2 gauged supergravity, JHEP 12 (2015) 122 [arXiv:1507.08059] [INSPIRE].

- [63] W. Cho, J.J. Fernández-Melgarejo, I. Jeon and J.-H. Park, Supersymmetric gauged double field theory: systematic derivation by virtue of twist, JHEP 08 (2015) 084
 [arXiv:1505.01301] [INSPIRE].
- [64] E. Malek and H. Samtleben, Dualising consistent IIA/IIB truncations, JHEP 12 (2015) 029 [arXiv:1510.03433] [INSPIRE].
- [65] A. Baguet, C.N. Pope and H. Samtleben, Consistent Pauli reduction on group manifolds, Phys. Lett. B 752 (2016) 278 [arXiv:1510.08926] [INSPIRE].
- [66] E.A. Bergshoeff, O. Hohm, V.A. Penas and F. Riccioni, Dual double field theory, JHEP 06 (2016) 026 [arXiv:1603.07380] [INSPIRE].
- [67] F. Ciceri, G. Dibitetto, J.J. Fernandez-Melgarejo, A. Guarino and G. Inverso, *Double field theory at SL(2) angles*, arXiv:1612.05230 [INSPIRE].
- [68] C.D.A. Blair and E. Malek, Geometry and fluxes of SL(5) exceptional field theory, JHEP
 03 (2015) 144 [arXiv:1412.0635] [INSPIRE].
- [69] W.H. Baron and G. Dall'Agata, Uplifting non-compact gauged supergravities, JHEP 02 (2015) 003 [arXiv:1410.8823] [INSPIRE].
- [70] O. Hohm and H. Samtleben, Consistent Kaluza-Klein truncations via exceptional field theory, JHEP 01 (2015) 131 [arXiv:1410.8145] [INSPIRE].
- [71] W.H. Baron, Gaugings from $E_{7(7)}$ extended geometries, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 024008 [arXiv:1404.7750] [INSPIRE].
- [72] F. Hassler and D. Lüst, Consistent compactification of double field theory on non-geometric flux backgrounds, JHEP 05 (2014) 085 [arXiv:1401.5068] [INSPIRE].
- [73] G. Aldazabal, M. Graña, D. Marqués and J.A. Rosabal, The gauge structure of exceptional field theories and the tensor hierarchy, JHEP 04 (2014) 049 [arXiv:1312.4549] [INSPIRE].
- [74] G. Aldazabal, M. Graña, D. Marqués and J.A. Rosabal, Extended geometry and gauged maximal supergravity, JHEP 06 (2013) 046 [arXiv:1302.5419] [INSPIRE].
- [75] E.T. Musaev, Gauged supergravities in 5 and 6 dimensions from generalised Scherk-Schwarz reductions, JHEP 05 (2013) 161 [arXiv:1301.0467] [INSPIRE].
- [76] D.S. Berman, E.T. Musaev, D.C. Thompson and D.C. Thompson, Duality invariant M-theory: gauged supergravities and Scherk-Schwarz reductions, JHEP 10 (2012) 174 [arXiv:1208.0020] [INSPIRE].
- [77] E. Malek, From exceptional field theory to heterotic double field theory via K3, JHEP 03 (2017) 057 [arXiv:1612.01990] [INSPIRE].
- [78] O. Hohm, On background independence and duality invariance in string theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 131601 [arXiv:1612.03966] [INSPIRE].
- [79] O. Hohm, Background independent double field theory at order α': metric vs. frame-like geometry, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 066018 [arXiv:1612.06453] [INSPIRE].
- [80] O. Hohm, W. Siegel and B. Zwiebach, *Doubled* α' -geometry, *JHEP* **02** (2014) 065 [arXiv:1306.2970] [INSPIRE].
- [81] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, Green-Schwarz mechanism and α'-deformed Courant brackets, JHEP 01 (2015) 012 [arXiv:1407.0708] [INSPIRE].

- [82] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, Double field theory at order α' , JHEP 11 (2014) 075 [arXiv:1407.3803] [INSPIRE].
- [83] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, Double metric, generalized metric and α'-deformed double field theory, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 064035 [arXiv:1509.02930] [INSPIRE].
- [84] O. Hohm and B. Zwiebach, *T*-duality constraints on higher derivatives revisited, JHEP 04 (2016) 101 [arXiv:1510.00005] [INSPIRE].
- [85] U. Naseer and B. Zwiebach, Three-point functions in duality-invariant higher-derivative gravity, JHEP 03 (2016) 147 [arXiv:1602.01101] [INSPIRE].
- [86] O. Hohm, U. Naseer and B. Zwiebach, On the curious spectrum of duality invariant higher-derivative gravity, JHEP 08 (2016) 173 [arXiv:1607.01784] [INSPIRE].
- [87] E. Lescano and D. Marques, Second order higher-derivative corrections in double field theory, arXiv:1611.05031 [INSPIRE].
- [88] D. Marques and C.A. Núñez, *T*-duality and α'-corrections, JHEP **10** (2015) 084 [arXiv:1507.00652] [INSPIRE].
- [89] O.A. Bedoya, D. Marques and C. Núñez, Heterotic α'-corrections in double field theory, JHEP 12 (2014) 074 [arXiv:1407.0365] [INSPIRE].
- [90] A. Coimbra, R. Minasian, H. Triendl and D. Waldram, Generalised geometry for string corrections, JHEP 11 (2014) 160 [arXiv:1407.7542] [INSPIRE].
- [91] K. Lee, Quadratic α' -corrections to heterotic double field theory, Nucl. Phys. B 899 (2015) 594 [arXiv:1504.00149] [INSPIRE].
- [92] H. Godazgar and M. Godazgar, Duality completion of higher derivative corrections, JHEP 09 (2013) 140 [arXiv:1306.4918] [INSPIRE].
- [93] M.R. Garousi, Duality constraints on effective actions, arXiv:1702.00191 [INSPIRE].
- [94] F.F. Gautason, D. Junghans and M. Zagermann, On cosmological constants from α' -corrections, JHEP 06 (2012) 029 [arXiv:1204.0807] [INSPIRE].
- [95] D. Kutasov, T. Maxfield, I. Melnikov and S. Sethi, Constraining de Sitter space in string theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 071305 [arXiv:1504.00056] [INSPIRE].
- [96] K.A. Meissner, Symmetries of higher order string gravity actions, Phys. Lett. B 392 (1997) 298 [hep-th/9610131] [INSPIRE].
- [97] T.H. Buscher, Path integral derivation of quantum duality in nonlinear σ -models, Phys. Lett. **B 201** (1988) 466 [INSPIRE].
- [98] T.H. Buscher, A symmetry of the string background field equations, Phys. Lett. B 194 (1987) 59 [INSPIRE].
- [99] M.B. Green and J.H. Schwarz, Anomaly cancellation in supersymmetric D = 10 gauge theory and superstring theory, Phys. Lett. B 149 (1984) 117 [INSPIRE].
- [100] E. Bergshoeff and M. de Roo, Supersymmetric Chern-Simons terms in ten-dimensions, Phys. Lett. B 218 (1989) 210 [INSPIRE].
- [101] E.A. Bergshoeff and M. de Roo, The quartic effective action of the heterotic string and supersymmetry, Nucl. Phys. B 328 (1989) 439 [INSPIRE].

- [102] R.R. Metsaev and A.A. Tseytlin, Order α' (two loop) equivalence of the string equations of motion and the σ -model Weyl invariance conditions: dependence on the dilaton and the antisymmetric tensor, Nucl. Phys. B 293 (1987) 385 [INSPIRE].
- [103] J.M. Maldacena and C. Núñez, Supergravity description of field theories on curved manifolds and a no go theorem, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 16 (2001) 822 [hep-th/0007018] [INSPIRE].
- [104] V. Balasubramanian, P. Berglund, J.P. Conlon and F. Quevedo, Systematics of moduli stabilisation in Calabi-Yau flux compactifications, JHEP 03 (2005) 007 [hep-th/0502058]
 [INSPIRE].
- [105] L. Anguelova and C. Quigley, Quantum corrections to heterotic moduli potentials, JHEP 02 (2011) 113 [arXiv:1007.5047] [INSPIRE].
- [106] K. Peeters, Introducing Cadabra: a symbolic computer algebra system for field theory problems, hep-th/0701238 [INSPIRE].
- [107] G. Dibitetto, J.J. Fernández-Melgarejo and D. Marqués, All gaugings and stable de Sitter in D = 7 half-maximal supergravity, JHEP 11 (2015) 037 [arXiv:1506.01294] [INSPIRE].
- [108] H. Samtleben and M. Weidner, The maximal D = 7 supergravities, Nucl. Phys. B 725 (2005) 383 [hep-th/0506237] [INSPIRE].
- [109] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino and D. Roest, *Charting the landscape of* N = 4 *flux compactifications*, *JHEP* **03** (2011) 137 [arXiv:1102.0239] [INSPIRE].
- [110] G. Aldazabal, D. Marques, C. Núñez and J.A. Rosabal, On type IIB moduli stabilization and N = 4, 8 supergravities, Nucl. Phys. B 849 (2011) 80 [arXiv:1101.5954] [INSPIRE].
- [111] G. Dibitetto, A. Guarino and D. Roest, How to halve maximal supergravity, JHEP 06 (2011) 030 [arXiv:1104.3587] [INSPIRE].